

DAYLIGHT & SUNLIGHT

IMPACT ON NEIGHBOURING PROPERTIES REPORT

Pope's Road, Brixton

AG Hondo Pope's Road BV

20 July 2020 GIA No: **13866**



PROJECT DATA:	
Client	AG Hondo Pope's Road BV
Architect	Adjaye Associates
Project Title	Pope's Road, Brixton
Project Number	13866
REPORT DATA:	
Report Title	Impact on Neighbouring Properties
GIA Department	Daylight & Sunlight
Dated	20 July 2020
Prepared by	Harry Hummerstone-Pope
Checked by	Jerome Webb
Гуре	Final Report

Signed:

SOURCES OF INFORMATION:

Information Received IR31-20-0611-Adajaye Associates-Revised Massing Model for Planning

 Insummediation Received
 Intelligible Coloral Adagage Associates Revised in

 Issue Number
 Rel_13_13866_IS01

 Site Photos
 GIA / Google Maps

 3D models
 Adjaye Associates / GIA Surveyors / VU.CITY

 OS Data
 FIND Maps



© Crown copyright and database rights 2018. OS 100047514

CONTENTS

	_ 1	EXECUTIVE SUMMARY	2
USER TIP: Click any heading to go directly to that content.	>2	EXISTING SITE	
	3	POLICY & THE WIDER CONTEXT	6
	4	BRE GUIDELINES & CONTEXT METHODOLOGY	
	5	DAYLIGHT & SUNLIGHT IMPACTS TO NEIGHBOURING PROPERTIES	9
	6	OVERSHADOWING IMPACTS TO SURROUNDING OPEN SPACES	
	7	CONCLUSIONS	42

APPENDICES (BOUND SEPARATELY)

APPENDIX 01 **ASSUMPTIONS**

APPENDIX 02 PRINCIPLES OF DAYLIGHT, SUNLIGHT & OVERSHADOWING

APPENDIX 03 **DRAWINGS** A: CURRENT BASELINE

APPENDIX 04 **RESULTS OF BRE COMPLIANT PROPERTIES** A: VSC, NSL & APSH

APPENDIX 05 **OVERSHADOWING STUDY**

USER TIP: Return to the contents list from any page by clicking on the GIA logo.



1 EXECUTIVE SUMMARY

GIA have assessed the proposed Adjaye Associates scheme "Proposed Scheme" for the Pope's Road, Brixton site "the Site" to understand the potential changes in light to the relevant surrounding properties.

- 11 GIA have been instructed by AG Hondo Pope's Road BV to provide daylight, sunlight and overshadowing advice in relation to the Pope's Road, Brixton development in Brixton, London. The Site currently comprises of retail use occupied by Sports Direct and a car park, bound railway viaducts to the north and south.
- 1.2 This daylight and sunlight report supersedes our previous daylight and sunlight report dated 27th March 2020 in full."
- 1.3 GIA have undertaken a technical Daylight, Sunlight and Overshadowing Assessment of the Adjaye Associate's scheme at Pope's Road, Brixton "the Site" to understand the potential effect of the Proposed Scheme on the daylight and sunlight amenity of the relevant neighbouring properties, as well as an overshadowing assessment of surrounding open spaces.
- 1.4 The requirement in London boroughs for significantly more living and working spaces necessitates higher density development. The Site is located within Brixton town centre, close to both the Victoria Line tube station and National Rail train station.
- 1.5 Policy 7.6 of the London Plan (2016) states that buildings and structures should "not cause unacceptable harm to the amenity of surrounding land and buildings, particularly residential buildings". The policy acknowledges that new development may cause some degree of "harm" to neighbouring amenity. The question asked by the policy, however, is whether the harm would be "unacceptable".
- 1.6 The daylight, sunlight and overshadowing analysis has been considered by reference to the criteria and methodology within the Building Research Establishment Guidelines (2011), which when published, recognised that it should not form a mandatory set of criteria, rather it should be used to help and inform design.

- 1.7 This report has addressed alterations in daylight and sunlight to neighbouring residential properties in two stages:
- Whether there is any "harm" to the receipt of daylight and sunlight to neighbouring properties; and
- 2 Whether the level of "harm" is unacceptable.
- 18 In order to answer stage one, the strict numerical guidelines outlined within section 2.2.21 and 3.2.11 of the BRE Guidelines can be applied. In answering stage two, wider amenity and contextual considerations are taken into account in arriving at a balanced judgement.
- 1.9 This approach has been accepted in two Appeal decisions, Buckle Street (APP/ E5900/W/17/3191757) and Graphite Square (APP/N5660/W/18/3211223).
- 1.10 Upon successful implementation of the Proposed Scheme, 11 of the 19 (57.9%) properties assessed will meet the national numerical values identified in paragraphs 2.2.21 and of the BRE handbook for daylight and sunlight. Overall, in relation to daylight, there will be an 86.7% compliance rate for VSC and a 90.7% compliance rate for NSL. In terms of daylight overall, 578 of the 702 rooms assessed achieve BRE compliance for both NSL and VSC (82.3%). In relation to sunlight, 99.5% of windows and 99.7% of rooms assessed will achieve compliance for APSH. Each of these overall figures is considered to be high, given the urban context of the Site. We are therefore of the opinion that overall, unacceptable harm is not caused to the surrounding residential properties and the daylight and sunlight impacts are commensurate for the surrounding urban context.

- 1.11 It is our opinion, that the Proposed Scheme is appropriate in its context and the changes in daylight and sunlight levels to the surrounding residential properties are commensurate and in-line with the surrounding area. The existing Site is predominantly vacant and as such, any meaningful massing implemented on the Site is likely to give rise to daylight impacts beyond those suggested as acceptable by the BRE guidelines. Given the scale of the Proposed Scheme, we believe that the daylight and sunlight impacts are isolated for the most part and where these do arise, they are justifiable and overall, do not cause unacceptable harm.
- 1.12 In terms of overshadowing, upon successful implementation of the Proposed Scheme, all open spaces surrounding the Site either retain levels of sun hours on ground that meet or exceed the BRE recommendation or experience alterations less than 20% and are therefore in line with BRE guidelines. Therefore, implementation of the Proposed Scheme does not materially effect the enjoyment of the surrounding amenity areas.



Figure 01: Proposed Scheme



2 EXISTING SITE

GIA have been instructed to review and advise on the daylight and sunlight impacts associated with the implementation of the Proposed Scheme at Pope's Road, Brixton.

THE SITE

- 2.1 The Site is located in the London Borough of Lambeth and currently comprises of retail use occupied by Sports Direct and a car park, bound railway viaducts to the north and south.
- 2.2 Figure O2 below illustrates the Site as it exists in present day. Further drawings of the existing Site condition are located within Appendix O3 of this report.



Figure 02: Existing Site

PROPOSED SCHEME

- 2.3 The Proposed Scheme comprises of the demolition of existing building and erection of a part G + 19, part G + 8 storey building comprising flexible A1/A3/ B1/D1/D2 uses at basement, ground and first floor, restaurant use (A3) at floor 8 and B1 accommodation on floors 2 to 19, with plant enclosure at roof level, and associated cycle parking, servicing and all necessary enabling works.
- 2.4 We prepared this daylight and sunlight report for the planning application ref. 20/01347/FUL. The Applicant, in consultation with the local planning authority is amending the planning application and the key changes are:
 - Set back of Western Elevation by 2.5m to provide additional public realm
 - Connection of eastern and western blocks on fourth floor

- Adjustments to design of central block inbetween West and East block
- Inclusion of dedicated community space
- 2.5 This daylight and sunlight report supersedes our previous daylight and sunlight report dated 27th March 2020 in full. In light of the revised scheme, we have assessed the updated Proposed Scheme for daylight and sunlight and reported on the position. In our professional opinion, we do not consider that the revised scheme will materially alter the conclusions of our previous daylight and sunlight report, submitted to the local planning authority.
- 2.6 GIA's understanding of the Proposed Scheme is illustrated in Figure 03 below. Further drawings are located within Appendix 03 of this report.



Figure 03: Proposed Scheme



3 POLICY & THE WIDER CONTEXT

- 3.1 Below we have detailed sections from the following documents as they are, in our opinion, the most pertinent in relation to daylight and sunlight matters and how we have approached the effects of the Proposed Scheme on the relevant neighbouring properties:
 - National Planning Policy Framework (NPPF) (June 2019) (Ministry of Housing Communities and Local Government (MHCLG));
 - National Planning Practice Guidance (NPPG) (updated October 2019) (MHCLG);
 - The London Plan The Spatial Development Strategy for London Consolidated with Alterations Since 2011 (March 2016) (Greater London Authority);
 - The London Plan Intend to Publish (December 2019)
 - Sustainable Design and Construction Supplementary Guidance (2014);
 - Lambeth Local Plan (September 2015)
 - Building Research Establishment Guidelines 2011

NATIONAL PLANNING POLICY FRAMEWORK (JUNE 2019)

3.2 The NPPF (June 2019) states that local planning authorities should refuse applications which they consider fail to make efficient use of land. The discussion in relation to daylight and sunlight highlights the Government's recognition that increased flexibility is required in response to the requirement for higher density development.

> "When considering applications for housing, authorities should take a flexible approach in applying policies or guidance relating to daylight and sunlight, where they would otherwise inhibit making efficient use of a site (as long as the resulting scheme would provide acceptable living standards)"

3.3 It is acknowledged that the paragraph makes specific reference to application for housing but nonetheless, we consider that it is a relevant principle point that policies and guidance on daylight and sunlight can inhibit the efficient use of land if applied rigidly and mechanistically.

NATIONAL PLANNING PRACTICE GUIDANCE (UPDATED JULY 2019)

- 3.4 In light of the update to the Government's Planning Practice Guidance, we have considered the relevant paragraphs on daylight and sunlight.
- 3.5 Paragraph 6 of the NPPG (Ref ID: 66-006-20190722) acknowledges that new development may cause an impact on daylight and sunlight levels enjoyed by neighbouring occupiers. It requires local authorities to assess whether the impact to neighbouring occupiers would be "unreasonable".

THE LONDON PLAN (MARCH 2016)

- 3.6 The London Plan was adopted in March 2016 and sets out the strategic plan for London providing a socio-economic, environmental and transport framework for a 20-25-year period.
- 3.7 Policy 7.6 of the London Plan states that buildings and structures should "not cause unacceptable harm to the amenity of surrounding land and buildings, particularly residential buildings".

THE LONDON PLAN- INTENT TO PUBLISH (DECEMBER 2019)

- 3.8 The Intent to Publish London Plan 2019 considers the spatial development strategy for Greater London.
- 3.9 Policy D6 Housing Quality and Standards paragraph D notes;

"the design of development should provide sufficient daylight and sunlight to new and surrounding housing that is appropriate for its context, whilst avoiding overheating, minimising overshadowing and maximising the usability of outside amenity space."

SUSTAINABLE DESIGN & CONSTRUCTION SUPPLEMENTARY PLANNING GUIDANCE (2014)

- 3.10 Section 2.3 of the SPG provides guidance on key areas such as site layout and micro-climate in relation to site layout and building design.
- 3.11 With regard to site layout, paragraph 2.3.6 refers to measures to reduce carbon dioxide emissions "include enabling access to daylight and sunlight for uses that require [light]." In addition, the guidance states that "site planning can minimise the impact of the shadow created by the new buildings to protect existing features such as open space and renewable solar technologies on roofs." It goes on to say that "developers should ensure the layout of their site and buildings maximises the opportunities provided by natural systems, such as light."
- 3.12 Paragraph 2.3.8 of the SPG continues with effects on the micro-climate caused by new buildings which include *"overshadowing and reducing access to sunlight."*
- 3.13 The guidance states that the above effects should "be considered during the design of a development and assessed once the designed is finalised."

LAMBETH LOCAL PLAN (SEPTEMBER 2015)

- 3.14 The Lambeth Local Plan 2015 policies replaces the previous for the borough, which were the Core Strategy 2011 and Saved UDP policies. The pertinent policy within the Lambeth Local Plan 2015 which relates to daylight and sunlight is.
- 3.15 Local Plan Policy Q2 (Amenity) supports development if:

iv. it would not have an unacceptable impact on levels of daylight and sunlight on the host building and adjoining property; (my emphasis)

3.16 Local Plan Policy Q26 (Tall and Large Buildings) supports tall buildings where:

vi. it does not have an unacceptably harmful impact on its surroundings including microclimate...

- 3.17 Supporting text for Policy Q2 states that Lambeth will use the BRE Guidelines and any other relevant documents when assessing schemes.
- 3.18 However, as is made plain by the recent Appeal Decisions on Graphite Square (PINS Refs: APP/N5660/W/18/3211223 & APP/ N5660/W/19/3225761) (CD-E6), the key to the policy approach is the use of the terms "unacceptable" and "adequate". In that case, the Inspector refers to the Rainbird Judgement and that daylight and sunlight should be approached in a certain way i.e. a two-stage process should be followed when assessing the impacts. Stage one is a calculation and the question to ask is whether there is a noticeable impact. Stage two is a matter of judgement and it is necessary to consider whether any noticeable impact is "unacceptable".



4 BRE GUIDELINES & CONTEXT METHODOLOGY

The Building Research Establishment (BRE) have set out in their handbook 'Site Layout Planning for Daylight and Sunlight – A Guide to Good Practice (2011)', guidelines and methodology for the measurement and assessment of daylight and sunlight.

BUILDING RESEARCH ESTABLISHMENT GUIDELINES 2011

- 4.1 The BRE Guidelines note that the document is intended to be used in conjunction with the interior daylight recommendations found within the British Standard BS8206-2:2008 and The Applications Manual on Window Design of the Chartered Institution of Building Services Engineers (CIBSE).
- 4.2 The BRE Guidelines provides three methodologies for daylight assessment of neighbouring properties, namely;
 - 1 The Vertical Sky Component (VSC);
 - 2 The No Sky Line (NSL); and
 - ³ The Average Daylight Factor (ADF).
- 4.3 For daylight to be compliant (in accordance with figure 20 of the Guide), both the VSC and NSL tests have to be met.
- 4.4 The BRE Guidelines suggest that the ADF assessment should only be used to "check that adequate daylight is provided in new rooms", rather than existing buildings. We have not undertaken an ADF assessment in this instance.
- 4.5 There is one methodology provided by the BRE Guidelines for sunlight assessment, denoted as Annual Probable Sunlight Hours (APSH).
- 4.6 It is an inevitable consequence of the built-up urban environment that daylight and sunlight will be more limited in dense urban areas. It is well acknowledged that in such situations there may be many planning and urban design matters to consider other than daylight and sunlight.
- 4.7 Appendix 02 of this report elaborates on the mechanics of each of the above assessment criteria, explains the appropriateness of their use and the parameters of each specific recommendation.

ALTERNATIVE TARGET VALUES (ATV)

- 4.8 The suggested parameters and target values set-out in the BRE guidelines are based upon a suburban context. The guidelines also state that "the developer or planning authority may wish to use different target values. For example, in a historic city centre, or in an area with modern high rise buildings, a higher degree of obstruction may be unavoidable if new developments are to match the height and proportions of existing buildings."
- 4.9 Given the advice set-out above; our own professional experience; and the retained daylight levels attributed to many recently consented schemes within London, we have set Alternative Target Values that we believe are commensurate for the Site and the surrounding context:
 - A window is considered to retain a reasonable VSC value, if it achieves 15% or more, following the implementation of the Proposed Scheme.
 - A room is considered to retain a reasonable NSL value, if it achieves 50% or more, following the implementation of the Proposed Scheme.

5 DAYLIGHT & SUNLIGHT IMPACTS TO NEIGHBOURING PROPERTIES

This section details the daylight and sunlight impacts in relation to the relevant properties neighbouring the Site.

5.1 A three-dimensional computer model of the Site and surrounding properties was produced to carry out the relevant technical studies. All relevant assumptions made in producing this model can be found in Appendix 01.

SURROUNDING PROPERTIES

- 5.2 GIA have identified the following properties as relevant for daylight and sunlight assessment:
 - Canterbury Arms
 - Southwyck House
 - Granville Court
 - 12 Black Tree Mews
 - Valentia Place 1 Coal Lane
 - 360-366 Coldharbour Lane
 - 2-7 Valencia Place
 - 368-372 Coldharbour Lane
 - Northgate Court
 - Chilham Court
 - Westgate Court
 - Wincheap Court
 - 22-26 Atlantic Road
 - 48 Atlantic Road
 - 46 Atlantic Road
 - 28 Atlantic Road
 - 378 Coldharbour Lane
 - Walton Lodge

- 5.3 The following properties adhere to the numerical values set out within the BRE Guidelines and are not discussed further:
 - Canterbury Arms
 - Southwyck House
 - 12 Black Tree Mews
 - 360-366 Coldharbour Lane
 - 2-7 Valencia Place
 - Northgate Court
 - Chilham Court
 - 22-26 Atlantic Road
 - 48 Atlantic Road
 - 46 Atlantic Road
 - 378 Coldharbour Lane
- 5.4 Where changes in daylight and sunlight occur to the remaining properties, the impacts are fully discussed in the following sections. All results can be found in Appendix 04.



Granville Court

- 5.5 This property is located directly to the south of the Site, on the opposite side of the railway viaduct.
- 5.6 Floor plans have not been obtained for this property, therefore reasonable assumptions have been made within our technical analysis (see Appendix 01).
- 5.7 This property will achieve 100% BRE compliance for NSL, following the implementation of the Proposed Scheme. In addition, as this property has no Sitefacing windows orientated within 90 degrees of due-south, it has not been assessed for APSH.
- 5.8 In relation to VSC, 21 of the 25 windows assessed within this property will achieve BRE compliance (84.0% overall), following the implementation of the Proposed Scheme. Four windows located at first and second floor level will experience percentage reductions ranging between 20.0% to 30.0%, which we would consider to be only marginally beyond the 20% reduction suggested as acceptable by the BRE guidelines. However, as each of these windows will achieve retained VSC values in excess of 15% and the rooms they serve will achieve BRE compliance for NSL, we are of the opinion the daylight impacts to this property are acceptable.
- 5.9 To confirm, we do not believe the Proposed Scheme will cause unacceptable harm to this property's daylight and sunlight amenity.
- 5.10 Overleaf, GIA have summarised the daylight results in table format:



Figure 04: Image of Granvillie Court

RELATIVE IMPACT SUMMARY (1	EX. VS PR.)											
	VSC + NSL (ALL PASS)											
	ROOM											
	TOTAL	PASS	COMP.(%)									
GRAVILLE COURT	15	12	80.0%									

Table 01: Existing v Proposed VSC + NSL (All Pass) Results

READINE PERMIT SUBMARY OR A	ARLAND BRANCH BURNARY (BR. VE PR)														
VERTICAL BAY QUALITIENT															
	WINDOW			1018			INFRANED INVOL			ROOM					
	Torius Misia cominaci		004960	805-305	IPS-105	4061	0.48 18-20 29-27		tora;	PA68	contribo	898-305	816-05	461	
BRANKLE COLUMN	45		G416		ŵ		ů.	÷		15		40.00		ŵ.	

Table 02: Existing v Proposed VSC Results

RELATIVE IMPACT SUMMARY (EX. V	RELATIVE IMPACT SUMMARY (EX. VS PR.)												
	NO SKY LINE	D SKY LINE											
	ROOM	ROOM											
	TOTAL	PASS	COMP.(%)	20 %-30%	30 %-40%	40%+							
GRAVILLE COURT	15	15	100.0%	0	0	0							

Table 03: Existing v Proposed NSL Results



Valentia Place – 1 Coal Lane

- 5.11 This property is located directly to the south of the Site, on the opposite side of the railway viaduct.
- 5.12 Floor plans have not been obtained for this property, therefore reasonable assumptions have been made within our technical analysis (see Appendix 01).
- 5.13 This property will achieve 100% BRE compliance for both NSL and APSH, following the implementation of the Proposed Scheme.
- 5.14 In relation to VSC, 54 of the 56 windows assessed within this property will achieve BRE compliance (96.4% overall), following the implementation of the Proposed Scheme. One window located at first floor level and one window located at second floor level will experience percentage reductions of 35.1% and 24.1% respectively. It should be noted that both of these windows experience extremely low VSC values in the existing condition (3.7% and 5.8% respectively), due to the fact that the railway viaduct restricts their sky visibility. As such, they experience disproportionate percentage reductions, following the implementation of the Proposed Scheme. However, as the rooms these windows serve will achieve BRE compliance for NSL, we are of the opinion the daylight impacts to this property are acceptable.
- 5.15 To confirm, we do not believe the Proposed Scheme will cause unacceptable harm to this property's daylight and sunlight amenity.
- 5.16 Overleaf, GIA have summarised the daylight results in table format:



Figure 05: Image of Valentia Place

RELATIVE IMPACT SUMMARY (EX. VS PR.)												
	VSC + NSL (ALL PASS)											
	ROOM											
	TOTAL	PASS	COMP.(%)									
ALENTIA PLACE - 1 COLE LANE 28 26 92.9%												

Table 04: Existing v Proposed VSC + NSL (All Pass) Results

ELATIVE IMPACT SUMMARY (EX. VS PR.)															
	VERTICAL	ERTICAL SKY COMPONENT													
	WINDOW			LOSS		RETAINED VALUE			ROOM						
	TOTAL	PASS	COMP.(%)	20 %-30%	30 %-40%	40%+	0-15	15 -20	20 -27	TOTAL	PASS	COMP.(%)	20 %-30%	30 %-40%	40%+
VALENTIA PLACE - 1 COLE LANE	56	54	96.4%	1	1	0	2	0	0	28	28	100.0%	0	0	0

Table 05: Existing v Proposed VSC Results

RELATIVE IMPACT SUMMARY (EX. V	RELATIVE IMPACT SUMMARY (EX. VS PR.)											
NO SKY LINE												
	ROOM											
	TOTAL	PASS	COMP.(%)	20 %-30%	30 %-40%	40%+						
VALENTIA PLACE - 1 COLE LANE	28	28	100.0%	0	0	0						

Table 06: Existing v Proposed NSL Results

RELATIVE IMPACT SUMMARY (EX. VS PR.)												
	ANNUAL PROBABLE SUNLIGHT HOURS											
	WINDOW			ANNUAL			WINTER					
	TOTAL	PASS	COMP.(%)	20 %-30%	30 %-40%	40%+	20 %-30%	30 %-40%	40%+			
VALENTIA PLACE - 1 COLE LANE	42	42	100.0%	0	0	0	0	0	0			

Table 07: Existing v Proposed APSH Window Results

RELATIVE IMPACT SUMMARY (EX. VS PR.)											
ANNUAL PROBABLE SUNLIGHT HOURS											
	ROOM			ANNUAL			WINTER				
	TOTAL	PASS	COMP.(%)	20 %-30%	30 %-40% 40 %+		20 %-30% 30 %-40%		40%+		
VALENTIA PLACE - 1 COLE LANE	28	28	100.0%	0	0	0	0	0	0		

Table 08: Existing v Proposed APSH Room Results



368-372 Coldharbour Lane

- 5.17 This property is located directly to the south of the Site, on the opposite side of the railway viaduct.
- 5.18 Floor plans have been obtained for this property and have been applied within our computer model, where possible.
- 5.19 This property will achieve 100% BRE compliance for APSH, following the implementation of the Proposed Scheme.
- 5.20 In relation to VSC, 132 of the 205 windows assessed within this property will achieve BRE compliance (64.4% overall), following the implementation of the Proposed Scheme. A further 34 windows will still retain at least 15% VSC with the Proposed Scheme in-situ. As such, these retained levels comply with the Alternative Target Value we have set within our report. This therefore leaves a total of 39 windows that will not achieve BRE compliance for VSC and will not achieve retained values of at least 15%, following the implementation of the Proposed Scheme. All but eight of these 39 windows serve bedrooms and the BRE guidelines explicitly state that daylight to bedrooms is less important.
- 5.21 In terms of the remaining eight windows, seven of these serve rooms which will achieve BRE compliance for NSL, following the implementation of the Proposed Scheme. As such, we are of the opinion that the daylight amenity to these rooms will not be harmed.
- 5.22 This therefore leaves a single window serving a living room located on the ground floor of the property that will not achieve BRE compliance for either VSC or NSL. This window and room experience extremely low VSC and NSL levels in the existing condition, making it a sensitive daylight receptor. Due to the fact that the window directly overlooks the Site, following the implementation of the Proposed Scheme, the window and the room it serves experiences disproportionate percentage reductions, following the implementation of the Proposed Scheme.

- 5.23 In terms of NSL overall, 143 of the 196 rooms assessed within this property will achieve BRE compliance (73.0%). A further nine rooms will continue to retain NSL values in excess of 50%, following the implementation of the Proposed Scheme, which we would consider to be reasonable values and in-line with the Alternate Target Values set-out in Section 4.0 of this report. Of the remaining 44 rooms, all but two serve as bedrooms and the BRE guidelines explicitly state that daylight to bedrooms is less important
- 5.24 This leaves one Living Room / Kitchen / Dining Room on the sixth floor and one living room located on the ground floor of this property that will not achieve BRE compliance for NSL.
- 5.25 Overall, although there are daylight impacts beyond BRE guidance to this property, the majority will retain levels of VSC and NSL that we believe are in line with the urban context of the Site. There is only an isolated number of windows and rooms that would experiences losses beyond what we deem an acceptable figure. We do not believe the Proposed Scheme will cause unacceptable harm to this property's daylight and sunlight amenity, in relation to the Current Baseline.
- 5.26 Overall, although there are daylight impacts beyond BRE guidance to this property, the majority will retain levels of VSC and NSL that we believe are in line with the urban context of the Site. There is only an isolated number of windows and rooms that would experiences losses beyond what we deem an acceptable figure. We do not believe the Proposed Scheme will cause unacceptable harm to this property's daylight and sunlight amenity, in relation to the Current Baseline.
- 5.27 Below, GIA have summarised the daylight results in table format:



Figure 06: Image of 368-372 Coldharbour Lane



RELATIVE IMPACT SUMMARY (EX. VS PR.)												
	VSC + NSL (ALL PASS)											
	ROOM											
	TOTAL	PASS	COMP.(%)									
368-372 COLDHARBOUR LANE	196	119	60.7%									

Table 09: Existing v Proposed VSC + NSL (All Pass) Results

RELATIVE IMPACT SUMMARY (EX VS PR)															
	VERTICAL SKY COMPONENT														
	WINDOW	WINDOW			LOSS			RETAINED VALUE ROOM							
	TOTAL PASS COMP.(%)		COMP.(%)	20 %-30%	30 %-40%	40%+	0-15	15 -20	20 -27	TOTAL	PASS	COMP.(%)	20 %-30%	30 %-40%	40%+
368-372 COLDHARBOUR LANE	205	132	64.4%	15	11	47	39	24	10	196	125	63.8%	15	12	44

Table 10: Existing v Proposed VSC Results

RELATIVE IMPACT SUMMARY (EX. VS PR.)											
	NO SKY LINE	SKY LINE									
	ROOM										
	TOTAL	PASS	COMP.(%)	20 %-30%	30 %-40%	40%+					
368-372 COLDHARBOUR LANE	196	143	73.0%	6	4	43					

Table 11: Existing v Proposed NSL Results

RELATIVE IMPACT SUMMARY (EX. VS PR.)									
	ANNUAL PROBA	BLE SUNLIGHT H	OURS						
	WINDOW			ANNUAL			WINTER		
	TOTAL	PASS	COMP.(%)	20 %-30%	30 %-40%	40%+	20 %-30%	30 %-40%	40%+
368-372 COLDHARBOUR LANE	88	88	100.0%	0	0	0	0	0	0

Table 12: Existing v Proposed APSH Window Results

RELATIVE IMPACT SUMMARY (EX. VS PR.)									
	ANNUAL PROBA	BLE SUNLIGHT H	OURS						
	ROOM			ANNUAL			WINTER		
	TOTAL	PASS	COMP.(%)	20 %-30%	30 %-40%	40%+	20 %-30%	30 %-40%	40%+
368-372 COLDHARBOUR LANE	85	85	100.0%	0	0	0	0	0	0

Table 13: Existing v Proposed APSH Room Results



Chartam Court

- 5.28 This property is located directly to the north of the Site, on the opposite side of the railway viaduct.
- 5.29 Floor plans have not been obtained for this property, therefore reasonable assumptions have been made within our technical analysis (see Appendix 01).
- 5.30 This property will achieve 100% BRE compliance for APSH, following the implementation of the Proposed Scheme.
- 5.31 In relation to VSC, 162 of the 177 windows assessed will achieve BRE compliance, which equates to an overall compliance rate of 91.5%. The remaining of 15 windows will experience VSC reductions of between 20%-30%, which we would consider to be only marginally beyond the 20% reduction suggested as acceptable by the BRE guidelines. It should be noted that each of these windows experience low VSC values in the existing condition, ranging from between 4.4% and 13.6% absolute. As such, they are extremely sensitive daylight receptors.
- 5.32 In terms of NSL, 176 of the 177 rooms assessed will achieve BRE compliance (99.4%), following the implementation of the Proposed Scheme. A single room located at first floor level will experience a 38.8% reduction in NSL, following the implementation of the Proposed Scheme. However, this room will continue to enjoy sky visibility to 56.9% of its area in the proposed condition and as such, will exceed the ATV we have set in Section 4.0 of this report.
- 5.33 To confirm, we do not believe the Proposed Scheme will cause unacceptable harm to this property's daylight and sunlight amenity.
- 5.34 Below, GIA have summarised the daylight results in table format:



Figure 07: Image of Chartam Court



RELATIVE IMPACT SUMMARY (EX. VS PR.)									
	VSC + NSL (ALL PASS)							
	ROOM	ROOM							
	VSC + NSL (ALL PASS) ROOM TOTAL PASS COMP.(9	COMP.(%)							
CHARTHAM COURT	177	161	91.0%						

Table 14: Existing v Proposed VSC + NSL (All Pass) Results

RELATIVE IMPACT SUMMARY (EX.)	RELATIVE IMPACT SUMMARY (EX. VS.PR.)														
	VERTICAL SKY C	OMPONENT													
	WINDOW LOSS F			RETAINED VALUE			ROOM								
	TOTAL	PASS	COMP.(%)	20 %-30%	30 %-40%	40%+	0-15	15 -20	20 -27	TOTAL	PASS	COMP.(%)	20 %-30%	30 %-40%	40%+
CHARTHAM COURT	177	162	915%	15	0	0	15	0	0	177	161	91.0%	15	1	0

Table 15: Existing v Proposed VSC Results

RELATIVE IMPACT SUMMARY (EX. VS PR.)									
	NO SKY LINE								
	ROOM								
	TOTAL	PASS	COMP.(%)	20 %-30%	30 %-40%	40%+			
CHARTHAM COURT	177	176	99.4%	0	0	1			

Table 16: Existing v Proposed NSL Results

RELATIVE IMPACT SUMMARY (EX. \	/S PR.)								
	ANNUAL PROBA	BLE SUNLIGHT H	OURS						
	WINDOW			ANNUAL			WINTER		
	TOTAL	PASS	COMP.(%)	20 %-30%	30 %-40%	40%+	20 %-30%	30 %-40%	40%+
CHARTHAM COURT	135	135	100.0%	0	0	0	0	0	0

Table 17: Existing v Proposed APSH Window Results

RELATIVE IMPACT SUMMARY (EX. VS PR.)										
	ANNUAL PROBA	BLE SUNLIGHT H	OURS							
	ROOM			ANNUAL			WINTER			
	TOTAL	PASS	COMP.(%)	20 %-30%	30 %-40%	40%+	20 %-30%	30 %-40%	40%+	
CHARTHAM COURT	135	135	100.0%	0	0	0	0	0	0	

Table 18: Existing v Proposed APSH Room Results



Westgate Court

- 5.35 This property is located directly to the north of the Site, on the opposite side of the railway viaduct.
- 5.36 Floor plans have not been obtained for this property, therefore reasonable assumptions have been made within our technical analysis (see Appendix 01).
- 5.37 This property will achieve 100% BRE compliance for NSL, following the implementation of the Proposed Scheme.
- 5.38 In relation to VSC, four of the 12 windows assessed within this property will achieve BRE compliance (33.3% overall), following the implementation of the Proposed Scheme. Of the remaining eight windows, seven will retain VSC values in excess of 15%, following the implementation of the Proposed Scheme. These retained values are therefore in excess of the ATV we have set in Section 4.0 of this report and therefore we believe the daylight impacts to these rooms are acceptable. One window located on the ground floor of this property will experience a 31.0% VSC reduction, however we would consider this to be only marginally beyond the 20% suggested as acceptable by the BRE guidelines. Furthermore, this window will experience a retained VSC value of 14.5% with the Proposed Scheme in-situ, which is only 0.5% below the ATV we have set in Section 4.0 of this report.
- 5.39 In relation to APSH, two windows located on the ground floor will experience annual losses of 23.9% and 21.7% respectively. We would consider these annual reductions to be only marginally beyond the 20% reduction suggested as acceptable by the BRE guidelines. Furthermore, it should be noted that the room one of these windows serves will achieve BRE compliance for APSH. As such, we do not consider the Proposed Scheme to have an adverse impact on the sunlight amenity of this property.
- 5.40 To confirm, we do not believe the Proposed Scheme will cause unacceptable harm to this property's daylight or sunlight amenity.
- 5.41 Below, GIA have summarised the daylight results in table format:



Figure 09: Site plan



RELATIVE IMPACT SUMMARY (EX. VS PR.)									
	VSC + NSL (ALL F	PASS)							
	ROOM								
	TOTAL	PASS	COMP.(%)						
WESTGATE COURT	8	0	0.0%						

Table 19: Existing v Proposed VSC + NSL (All Pass) Results

ELATIVE IMPACT SUMMARY (EX VS PR)															
	VERTICAL SKY C	OMPONENT													
	WINDOW		LOSS			RETAINED VALUE			ROOM						
	TOTAL	PASS	COMP.(%)	20 %-30%	30 %-40%	40%+	0-15	15 -20	20 -27	TOTAL	PASS	COMP.(%)	20 %-30%	30 %-40%	40%+
WESTGATE COURT	12	4	33.3%	2	2	4	1	7	0	8	0	0.0%	6	2	0

Table 20: Existing v Proposed VSC Results

RELATIVE IMPACT SUMMARY (EX. VS PR.)										
	NO SKY LINE									
	ROOM									
	TOTAL	PASS	COMP.(%)	20 %-30%	30 %-40%	40%+				
WESTGATE COURT	8	8	100.0%	0	0	0				

Table 21: Existing v Proposed NSL Results

RELATIVE IMPACT SUMMARY (EX. VS PR.)									
	ANNUAL PROBA	BLE SUNLIGHT H	OURS						
	WINDOW			ANNUAL			WINTER		
	TOTAL	PASS	COMP.(%)	20 %-30%	30 %-40%	40%+	20 %-30%	30 %-40%	40%+
WESTGATE COURT	12	10	83.3%	0	0	0	0	0	2

Table 22: Existing v Proposed APSH Window Results

RELATIVE IMPACT SUMMARY (EX. VS PR.)									
	ANNUAL PROBA	ANNUAL PROBABLE SUNLIGHT HOURS							
	ROOM	DOM ANNUAL WINTER							
	TOTAL	PASS	COMP.(%)	20 %-30%	30 %-40%	40%+	20 %-30%	30 %-40%	40%+
WESTGATE COURT	8	7	87.5%	0	0	0	0	0	1

Table 23: Existing v Proposed APSH Room Results



Wincheap Court

- 5.42 This property is located directly to the north of the Site, on the opposite side of the railway viaduct.
- 5.43 Floor plans have not been obtained for this property, therefore reasonable assumptions have been made within our technical analysis (see Appendix 01).
- 5.44 This property will achieve 100% BRE compliance for NSL, following the implementation of the Proposed Scheme.
- 5.45 In relation to NSL, 29 of the 30 rooms assessed within this property will achieve BRE compliance (96.7% overall), following the implementation of the Proposed Scheme. A single room located on the first floor of this property will experience an NSL reduction of 31.8%, with the Proposed Scheme in-situ. The room in question will however continue to retain sky visibility to 47.8% of its area, following the implementation of the proposed scheme, which is only 2.2% below the ATV we have applied, as detailed in Section 4.0 of this report.
- 5.46 To confirm, we do not believe the Proposed Scheme will cause unacceptable harm to this property's daylight or sunlight amenity.
- 5.47 Below, GIA have summarised the daylight results in table format:



Figure 10: Image of Wincheap Court

Figure 11: Site plan



RELATIVE IMPACT SUMMARY (EX. VS PR.)										
	VSC + NSL (ALL PASS)									
	ROOM TOTAL PASS COMP.(%)									
WINCHEAP COURT	30	29	96.7%							

Table 24: Existing v Proposed VSC + NSL (All Pass) Results

RELATIVE IMPACT SUMMARY (EX VS PR.)															
	VERTICAL SKY COMPONENT														
WINDOW			LOSS			RETAINED VALU	E		ROOM						
	TOTAL	PASS	COMP.(%)	20 %-30%	30 %-40%	40%+	0-15	15 -20	20 -27	TOTAL	PASS	COMP.(%)	20 %-30%	30 %-40%	40%+
WINCHEAP COURT	30	30	100.0%	0	0	0	0	0	0	30	29	96.7%	0	1	0

Table 25: Existing v Proposed VSC Results

RELATIVE IMPACT SUMMARY (EX. VS PR.)										
	NO SKY LINE	D SKY LINE								
	ROOM									
	TOTAL	PASS	COMP.(%)	20 %-30%	30 %-40%	40%+				
WINCHEAP COURT	30	29	96.7%	0	1	0				

Table 26: Existing v Proposed NSL Results

RELATIVE IMPACT SUMMARY (EX. VS PR.)										
	ANNUAL PROBA	INNUAL PROBABLE SUNLIGHT HOURS								
	WINDOW			ANNUAL			WINTER			
	TOTAL	PASS	COMP.(%)	20 %-30%	30 %-40%	40%+	20 %-30%	30 %-40%	40%+	
WINCHEAP COURT	30	30	100.0%	0	0	0	0	0	0	

Table 27: Existing v Proposed APSH Window Results

RELATIVE IMPACT SUMMARY (EX. VS PR.)													
	ANNUAL PROBA	ANNUAL PROBABLE SUNLIGHT HOURS											
	ROOM			ROOM			ANNUAL			WINTER			
	TOTAL PASS COMP.(%)		COMP.(%)	20 %-30%	30 %-40%	40%+	20 %-30%	30 %-40%	40%+				
WINCHEAP COURT	30	30	100.0%	0	0	0	0	0	0				

Table 28: Existing v Proposed APSH Room Results



28 Atlantic Road

- 5.48 This property is located directly to the south-west of the Site, on the opposite side of the railway viaduct, along Atlantic Road.
- 5.49 Floor plans have not been obtained for this property, therefore reasonable assumptions have been made within our technical analysis (see Appendix 01).
- 5.50 This property will achieve 100% BRE compliance for both NSL and APSH, following the implementation of the Proposed Scheme.
- 5.51 In relation to VSC. 16 of the 18 windows assessed will achieve BRE compliance, which equates to an overall compliance rate of 88.9%. The two remaining rooms which do not achieve BRE compliance will experience deductions of 20.8 and 20.5 respectively, which are only marginally beyond the 20% reduction suggested as acceptable by the BRE guidelines. Furthermore, these windows will retain VSC values in excess of the 15% ATV set in Section 4.0 of this report, those ranging from 24.1%-25.1%. We would consider these retained values to be high, given the urban context of the surrounding area. Furthermore, as the rooms these windows serve achieve BRE compliance for NSL, we do not consider the Proposed Scheme to have an adverse impact to the daylight amenity of this property.
- 5.52 To confirm, we do not believe the Proposed Scheme will cause unacceptable harm to this property's daylight and sunlight amenity.
- 5.53 Overleaf, GIA have summarised the daylight results in table format:



Figure 12: Image of 28 Atlantic Road

RELATIVE IMPACT SUMMARY (EX. VS PR.)										
	VSC + NSL (ALL PASS)									
	ROOM									
	TOTAL	PASS	COMP.(%)							
28 ATLANTIC ROAD	9	8	88.9%							

Table 29: Existing v Proposed VSC + NSL (All Pass) Results

RELATIVE IMPACT SUMMARY (EX VS PR.)															
	VERTICAL SKY COMPONENT														
WINDOW			LOSS			RETAINED VALU	E		ROOM						
	TOTAL	PASS	COMP.(%)	20 %-30%	30 %-40%	40%+	0-15	15 -20	20 -27	TOTAL	PASS	COMP.(%)	20 %-30%	30 %-40%	40%+
28 ATLANTIC ROAD	18	16	88.9%		0	0	0	0	2	9	9	100.0%	0	0	0

Table 30: Existing v Proposed VSC Results

RELATIVE IMPACT SUMMARY (EX. VS PR.)										
	NO SKY LINE	SKY LINE								
	ROOM									
	TOTAL	PASS	COMP.(%)	20 %-30%	30 %-40%	40%+				
28 ATLANTIC ROAD	9	9	100.0%	0	0	0				

Table 31: Existing v Proposed NSL Results

RELATIVE IMPACT SUMMARY (EX. VS PR.)									
	ANNUAL PROBA	ANNUAL PROBABLE SUNLIGHT HOURS							
	WINDOW			ANNUAL			WINTER		
	TOTAL	PASS	COMP.(%)	20 %-30%	30 %-40%	40%+	20 %-30%	30 %-40%	40%+
28 ATLANTIC ROAD	9	9	100.0%	0	0	0	0	0	0

Table 32: Existing v Proposed APSH Window Results

RELATIVE IMPACT SUMMARY (EX. VS PR.)									
	ANNUAL PROBABLE SUNLIGHT HOURS								
	ROOM			ANNUAL			WINTER		
	TOTAL	PASS	COMP.(%)	20 %-30%	30 %-40%	40%+	20 %-30%	30 %-40%	40%+
28 ATLANTIC ROAD	6	6	100.0%	0	0	0	0	0	0

Table 33: Existing v Proposed APSH Room Results



Walton Lodge

- 5.54 This property is located directly to the south of the Site, adjoining the railway viaduct.
- 5.55 Floor plans have been obtained for this property and have been applied within our computer model, where possible.
- 5.56 This property will achieve 100% BRE compliance for APSH, following the implementation of the Proposed Scheme.
- 5.57 In relation to VSC. 36 of the 52 windows assessed within this property will achieve BRE compliance (69.2% overall), following the implementation of the Proposed Scheme. Of the remaining 16 windows, five will retain VSC values in excess of 15%, following the implementation of the Proposed Scheme. These retained values are therefore in excess of the ATV we have set in Section 4.0 of this report and therefore we believe the daylight impacts to these windows are acceptable. There are 11 windows within this property which will experience retained VSC values of less than 15% with the Proposed Scheme in-situ. However, all but one of these windows serve bedrooms and the BRE guidelines explicitly state that daylight to bedrooms is less important. This therefore leaves one window serving a Living Room / Kitchen / Dining Room located on the first floor of this property. However, it must be noted that this LKD will experience a 23.9% VSC reduction, which is only marginally beyond the 20% reduction suggested as acceptable by the BRE guidelines. Furthermore, it should be noted that the room this window serves achieves BRE compliance for NSL, following the implementation of the Proposed Scheme. As such, we do not believe that the daylight amenity to this room will be adversely impacted.
- 5.58 IIn terms of NSL, 19 of the 29 rooms assessed (65.5% overall) will achieve BRE compliance, following the implementation of the Proposed Scheme. One further room will continue to receive sky visibility to more than 50% of its area, with the Proposed Scheme in-situ, which therefore exceeds the ATV set for NSL in Section 4.0 of this report. Of the remaining nine rooms, all but one serve as bedrooms and the BRE guidelines explicitly state that daylight to bedrooms is less important. One LKD located on the first floor

of this property will not achieve BRE compliance for NSL, nor will it meet the ATV set in Section 4.0 of this report. However, as this room experiences a reduction of 22.3% which is only marginally beyond the 20% suggested as acceptable by the BRE guidelines, we do not believe that the daylight amenity to this LKD will be adversely impacted.

- 5.59 To confirm, we do not believe the Proposed Scheme will cause unacceptable harm to this property's daylight or sunlight amenity.
- 5.60 Below, GIA have summarised the daylight results in table format:



Figure 13: Image of Walton Lodge



RELATIVE IMPACT SUMMARY (EX. VS PR.)										
	VSC + NSL (ALL PASS)								
	ROOM	ROOM								
	TOTAL	TOTAL PASS COMP.(%)								
WALTON LODGE	29	13	44.8%							

Table 34: Existing v Proposed VSC + NSL (All Pass) Results

ELATIVE IMPACT SUMMARY (EX. VS.PR.)															
	VERTICAL SKY C	OMPONENT													
	WINDOW		LOSS		RETAINED VALUE			ROOM							
	TOTAL	PASS	COMP.(%)	20 %-30%	30 %-40%	40%+	0-15	15 -20	20 -27	TOTAL	PASS	COMP.(%)	20 %-30%	30 %-40%	40%+
WALTON LODGE	52	36	69.2%	5	5	6	11	з	2	29	17	58.6%	4	3	5

Table 35: Existing v Proposed VSC Results

RELATIVE IMPACT SUMMARY (EX. VS PR.)										
	NO SKY LINE	D SKY LINE								
	ROOM									
	TOTAL	PASS	COMP.(%)	20 %-30%	30 %-40%	40%+				
WALTON LODGE	29	19	65.5%	2	3	5				

Table 36: Existing v Proposed NSL Results

RELATIVE IMPACT SUMMARY (EX. VS PR.)												
	NNUAL PROBABLE SUNLIGHT HOURS											
	WINDOW			ANNUAL			WINTER					
	TOTAL	PASS	COMP.(%)	20 %-30%	30 %-40%	40%+	20 %-30%	30 %-40%	40%+			
WALTON LODGE	17	17	100.0%	0	0	0	0	0	0			

Table 37: Existing v Proposed APSH Window Results

RELATIVE IMPACT SUMMARY (EX. VS PR.)											
	ANNUAL PROBABLE SUNLIGHT HOURS										
	ROOM			ANNUAL			WINTER				
	TOTAL	PASS	COMP.(%)	20 %-30%	30 %-40%	40%+	20 %-30%	30 %-40%	40%+		
WALTON LODGE	11	11	100.0%	0	0	0	0	0	0		

Table 38: Existing v Proposed APSH Room Results


6 OVERSHADOWING IMPACTS TO SURROUNDING OPEN SPACES

This section details the overshadowing impacts in relation to the relevant open spaces, both communal amenity and private gardens surrounding the Site.

- 6.1 A three-dimensional computer model of the Site and surrounding context was produced to carry out the relevant technical studies.
- A transient overshadowing assessment was undertaken hourly for the 21st March (spring equinox), 21st June (summer solstice) and 21st December (winter solstice). Where relevant, BRE Sun Hours on Ground assessment has also been undertaken.
- 6.3 The two communal amenity areas serving Wincheap Court, Westgate Court, Northgate Court and Chilham Court, one communal play space on Canterbury Crescent and 21 private gardens surrounding the Site are considered relevant for overshadowing assessment. As evidenced by the Transient Overshadowing assessment shown in Appendix 05 all other open spaces surrounding the Site would not experience noticeable overshadowing from the Proposed Scheme. These are identified in Figure 14 below.
- 6.4 Where changes in overshadowing occur to the remaining open spaces, the impacts are fully discussed in the following sections. All results can be found in Appendix 05.



Figure 14: Surrounding Open Spaces

DISCUSSION OF RESULTS

Wincheap Court/Westgate Court Communal Amenity

- 6.5 This communal amenity area is surrounded by Wincheap Court to the north, Westgate Court to the east and car parking directly to the south and west, thus enjoying uncharacteristically high levels of sun exposure from midday though the afternoons. The Site is located almost due south from this amenity space on under-utilised land.
- 6.6 The Transient Overshadowing assessment shows additional shadow cast by the Proposed Scheme within this amenity area on the 21st March and 21st December. No shadow would be cast by the Proposed Scheme upon this communal amenity area on the 21st June.
- 6.7 On the 21st March, the additional shadow enters the area at approximately 12:15 GMT and increases to peak overshadowing at approximately 13:00 GMT, where the majority of the amenity area would be shaded by the Proposed Scheme. The shadow then decreases up to to 14:00 GMT where just a small portion would remain in the south-eastern corner. By 14:15 GMT the shadow from the Proposed Scheme would have passed.

- 6.8 On the 21st December, a small area of additional shadow should be experienced within the amenity area at 10:00 GMT. The area of shadow from the Proposed Scheme would gradually increase up to 11:00 GMT and then reduces to a small portion of additional shadow at 12:00 GMT. Between 12:00 GMT and 13:00 GMT the should would again increase, however by 14:00 the majority of the amenity area would be shaded by existing buildings surrounding the amenity space.
- 6.9 The BRE Sun Hours on Ground assessment shows 73% of the communal amenity area would see two or more hours of direct sunlight on 21st March and it is therefore fully BRE compliant.
- 6.10 Therefore, whilst additional shadow would be cast by the Proposed Scheme within this amenity area from the mid-seasons through winter months, it remains in line with BRE Guidelines and the additional overshadowing is considered acceptable.



Figure 15: Sun Hours on Ground (Current Baseline)



Figure 16: Sun Hours on Ground (Proposed)



Northgate Court/Chilham Court Communal Amenity (including basketball court)

- 5.61 This communal amenity area is surrounded by Chatham Court and Chilham Court to the north, Northgate Court to the east, Westgate Court to the west and Brixton Station Road to the south, thus enjoying uncharacteristically high levels of sun exposure from midday though the mid-afternoons. The Site is located almost due south/south-west from this amenity space on under-utilised land.
- 6.1 The Transient Overshadowing assessment shows additional shadow cast by the Proposed Scheme within this amenity area on the 21st March and 21st December. No shadow would be cast by the Proposed Scheme upon this communal amenity area on the 21st June.
- 6.2 On the 21st March, a small area of shadow would be cast on the western end of the basketball court from 09:30 GMT, the shadow cast upon the southern end of the amenity area (comprising mostly of the basketball court) would increase in scale up to 11:00 GMT however during this time the majority of the amenity space would not be affected by overshadowing. The shadow remains unchanged up to 14:00 GMT when additional shadow would enter the centre of the amenity area, the addition shadow within the centre of the amenity area would increase and peak at 15:00 GMT. By 16:00 GMT, the majority

of shadow cast by the Proposed Scheme would have passed, with just a small area of shadow in the southern portion of the amenity area remaining. By 17:00 GMT, all shadow from the Proposed Scheme would have passed.

- 6.3 On the 21st December, shadow cast by the Proposed Scheme would enter the north-western potion of this amenity area at approximately 10:30 GMT. The area of shadow cast by the Proposed Scheme would increase between 10:30 and 12:00 GMT, and remains until 15:00 GMT when the majority of the amenity area is shaded by existing surrounding buildings.
- 6.4 The BRE Sun Hours on Ground assessment shows 99% of the communal amenity area would see two or more hours of direct sunlight on 21st March and it is therefore fully BRE compliant.
- 6.5 Therefore, whilst additional shadow would be cast by the Proposed Scheme within this amenity area from the mid-seasons through winter months, it remains in line with BRE Guidelines and the additional overshadowing is considered acceptable.



Figure 17: Sun Hours on Ground (Current Baseline)



Figure 18: Sun Hours on Ground (Proposed)

Canterbury Crescent Play Space

- 6.6 This communal play space is surrounded by Northgate Court to the west, Canterbury Crescent to the north, a car park to the east and Brixton Station Road to the south, thus enjoying uncharacteristically high levels of sun exposure from early morning though the mid-afternoons. The Site is located to the south-west from this amenity space on underutilised land.
- 6.7 The Transient Overshadowing assessment shows additional shadow cast by the Proposed Scheme within this amenity area on the 21st March. No shadow would be cast by the Proposed Scheme upon this communal amenity area on the 21st June or 21st December.
- 6.8 On the 21st March, shadow would be cast by the Proposed Scheme onto this play space from just after 14:00 GMT and would increase up to 15:00 GMT at which point approximately half the play space is overshadowed by the Proposed Scheme. At 16:00 GMT the overshadowing by the Proposed Scheme remains and by 17:00 GMT it has passed.

- 6.9 As evidenced by the Transient Overshadowing assessment for 21st March, only small areas of shadow within this play space from existing surrounding buildings would be present between 08:00 and 09:00 GMT. From 10:00 until 14:00 GMT the play space does not experience any shadow, therefore, the play space sees two or more hours of direct sunlight within 100% of its area and is therefore fully BRE compliant.
- 6.10 Therefore, whilst additional shadow would be cast by the Proposed Scheme within this amenity area in the mid-seasons, it remains in line with BRE Guidelines and the additional overshadowing is considered acceptable.









Figure 20: Transient Overshadowing (Proposed) @ 13:00 GMT on 21 $^{\rm st}$ March

Wincheap Court Private Gardens

- 6.11 Three rear private gardens serving the ground floor flats of Wincheap Court have been assessed for overshadowing. These gardens are located to the the south of Wincheap Court, with Westgate Courtyard to the east, a car park to the west and the Wincheap Court/Westgate Court communal amenity area to the south.
- 6.12 The BRE Sun Hours on Ground assessment shows all three gardens retain in excess of the recommended minima of 50% with 87%, 82% and 69% of their areas see two or more hours of direct sunlight on 21st March. Therefore these gardens are fully in line with the BRE Guidelines.

Westgate Court Private Gardens

- 6.13 The division between the rear private gardens serving the ground floor flats of Westgate Court are unknown, there they been assess as one area for overshadowing. These gardens are located to the the south of Wincheap Court, with Westgate Courtyard to the east, the Wincheap Court/Westgate Court communal amenity area to the west and a car park to the south.
- 6.14 The BRE Sun Hours on Ground assessment shows that combined gardens retain in excess of the recommended minima of 50% with 52% of the areas seeing two or more hours of direct sunlight on 21st March. Therefore these gardens are fully in line with the BRE Guidelines.



Figure 21: Sun Hours on Ground (Current Baseline)



Figure 22: Sun Hours on Ground (Proposed)

Northgate Court Private Gardens

- 6.15 12 rear private gardens serving the ground floor flats of Northgate Court have been assessed for overshadowing. These gardens are located to the the west of Northgate Court, with Chilham Courtyard to the north and the Northgate Court/Chilham Court communal amenity area to the south and west.
- 6.16 The BRE Sun Hours on Ground assessment shows 11 of the 12 gardens retain in excess of the recommended minima of 50% with between 50% and 64% of their areas see two or more hours of direct sunlight on 21st March. The remaining garden retains 47% of its area with two or more hours of direct sunlight on 21st March, marginally below recommendation. This area would not experience any alteration owing to implementation of the Proposed Scheme, therefore the overshadowing of the Northgate Court private gardens is considered acceptable.

Chilham Court Private Gardens

- 6.17 Five rear private gardens serving the ground floor flats of Chilham Court have been assessed for overshadowing. These gardens are located to the the south of Chilham Court, with Westgate Courtyard to the west, Northgate Court to the east and the Northgate Court/Chilham Court communal amenity area to the south.
- 6.18 The BRE Sun Hours on Ground assessment shows all five gardens retain in excess of the recommended minima of 50% with between 63% and 76% of their areas see two or more hours of direct sunlight on 21st March. Therefore these gardens are fully in line with the BRE Guidelines.



Figure 23: Sun Hours on Ground (Current Baseline)



Figure 24: Sun Hours on Ground (Proposed)



7 CONCLUSIONS

GIA have undertaken a daylight, sunlight and overshadowing assessment in relation to the Proposed Development at Pope's Road, Brixton. The technical analysis has been undertaken in accordance with the BRE Guidelines.

- 7.1 Throughout the design process, the scheme has been subjected to extensive testing to minimise the daylight and sunlight impacts to the surrounding residential properties.
- 7.2 We prepared this daylight and sunlight report for the planning application ref. 20/01347/FUL. The Applicant, in consultation with the local planning authority is amending the planning application and the key changes are:
 - Set back of Western Elevation by 2.5m to provide additional public realm
 - Connection of eastern and western blocks on fourth floor
 - Adjustments to design of central block inbetween West and East block
- Inclusion of dedicated community space
- 7.3 In light of the revised scheme, we have assessed the updated Proposed Scheme for daylight and sunlight and reported on the position. In our professional opinion, we do not consider that the revised scheme will materially alter the conclusions of our previous daylight and sunlight report, submitted to the local planning authority.
- 7.4 When constructing buildings in an urban environment, alterations in daylight and sunlight to adjoining properties are often unavoidable. The numerical guidance given in the BRE document should be treated flexibly, especially in dense urban environments such as Brixton.
- 7.5 Our technical analysis shows that, following the implementation of the Proposed Scheme, some surrounding properties will experience reductions beyond the parameters and target values suggested as acceptable by the BRE guidelines.
- 7.6 Based on the Current Baseline scenario, upon successful implementation of the Proposed Scheme, 11 of the 19 (57.9%) properties assessed will meet the national numerical values identified in paragraphs 2.2.21 and of the BRE handbook for daylight and sunlight. Overall, in relation to daylight, there will be an 86.7% compliance rate for VSC and a 90.7% compliance rate for NSL. In terms of daylight overall, 578 of the 702 rooms assessed achieve BRE compliance for both NSL and VSC (82.3%). In relation to sunlight, 99.5% of windows and 99.7% of rooms assessed will achieve compliance for APSH.

Each of these overall figures is considered to be high, given the urban context of the Site. We are therefore of the opinion that overall, unacceptable harm is not caused to the surrounding residential properties and the daylight and sunlight impacts are commensurate for the surrounding urban context.

- 7.7 In terms of overshadowing, upon successful implementation of the Proposed Scheme, all open spaces assessed either retain levels of sun hours on ground that meet or exceed the BRE recommendation or experience alterations less than 20% and are therefore in line with BRE guidelines. Therefore, overshadowing of surrounding open spaces following the implementation of the Proposed Scheme is considered acceptable.
- 7.8 As mentioned throughout this report, when redeveloping sites in an urban context, it is inevitable that some transgressions beyond the parameters and target values suggested by the BRE guidelines is unavoidable. It must be remembered that the site forms part of the adopted Local Plan 2015 and part of the Brixton Creative Enterprise Zone (Draft Revised Lambeth Local Plan Proposed Submission – January 2020). As such, these factors must be considered when assessing whether or not unacceptable harm is caused to surrounding properties in respect of daylight and sunlight.





For further details please contact us on:

LONDON

⊤ 020 7202 1400

E mail@gia.uk.com

The Whitehouse Belvedere Road London SE1 8GA

MANCHESTER

⊤ 0161 672 5100

E manchester@gia.uk.com

2 Commercial Street Manchester M15 4RQ

BELFAST

⊤ 02892 449 674

E belfast@gia.uk.com

River House 48-60 High Street Belfast BT1 2BE

BRISTOL

T 020 7401 5366

E mail@gia.uk.com

10 Victoria Street Bristol Avon BS1 6BN



DAYLIGHT & SUNLIGHT

IMPACT ON NEIGHBOURING PROPERTIES REPORT: APPENDICES

Pope's Road, Brixton

AG Hondo Pope's Road BV

20 July 2020 GIA No: **13866**



PROJECT DATA:	
Client	AG Hondo Pope's Road BV
Architect	Adjaye Associates
Project Title	Pope's Road, Brixton
Project Number	13866
REPORT DATA:	
Report Title	Impact on Neighbouring Properties Appendices
GIA Department	Daylight & Sunlight
Dated	20 July 2020
Prepared by	Harry Hummerstone-Pope
Checked by	Jerome Webb
Туре	Final Report

Signed:

SOURCES OF INFORMATION:

Information Received IR31-20-0611-Adajaye Associates-Revised Massing Model for Planning
 Issue Number
 Rel_13_13866_ISO1

 Site Photos
 GIA / Google Maps

 3D models
 Adjaye Associates / GIA Surveyors / VU.CITY
FIND Maps



© Crown copyright and database rights 2018. OS 100047514

CONTENTS

APPENDIX 01 ASSUMPTIONS	3
APPENDIX 02 PRINCIPLES OF DAYLIGHT, SUNLIGHT & OVERSHADOWING	7
APPENDIX 03 DRAWINGS EXISTING PROPOSED	21 23 27
APPENDIX 04 RESULTS OF BRE COMPLIANT PROPERTIES	
APPENDIX 05 OVERSHADOWING STUDY	
	APPENDIX 01 ASSUMPTIONS APPENDIX 02 PRINCIPLES OF DAYLIGHT, SUNLIGHT & OVERSHADOWING APPENDIX 03 DRAWINGS EXISTING PROPOSED APPENDIX 04 RESULTS OF BRE COMPLIANT PROPERTIES APPENDIX 05 OVERSHADOWING STUDY

USER TIP: Return to the contents list from any page by clicking on the GIA logo.







APPENDIX 01 ASSUMPTIONS

01

- A1.1 The following survey information was obtained for the Site:
 - IR15-13866 (11.06.2019) Recap Point Cloud
 - IR16-13866 (11.06.2019) GIA Survey Model_ IS01
 - IR18-13866 (15.06.2019) VMapsTech_RevA
- A 1.2 This information has been used to understand the base levels and heights of the surrounding buildings and the location and size of those apertures that surround and face the Site. This survey information was received by GIA on the dates detailed above. Any change to the surrounding environment since these surveys were undertaken has not been captured.
- A 1.3 Where buildings were beyond the scope of the surveys or were unable to be scanned due to foliage or inherent site constraints, GIA have used a mix of site photographs and OS information to estimate as closely as possible the position of buildings and windows within the relevant elevations.

02

A1.4 The context model also contains massing data obtained from our VU.CITY platform. GIA have extracted the required area, creating a 3D model with an overall building tolerance of up to 150mm.

03

A1.5 GIA have sought to create the most accurate 3D model possible based on the data available, however, a degree of tolerance should be applied.

04

A 1.6 The scope of buildings assessed has been determined as a reasonable zone which considers both the scale of the Proposed Scheme and the proximity of those buildings which surround and face the Site. There may be properties outside of the considered scope that are affected by the scheme, however, no significant effects are anticipated.

05

A1.7 The property uses have been ascertained by reference to a Valuation Office Agency search and from site observation.

06

- A1.8 GIA have obtained full or partial floor plans for the following properties:
 - Canterbury Arms
 - Valentia Place 1 Cole Lane
 - 360-366 Coldharbour Lane
 - 2-7 Valentia Place
 - 368-372 Coldharbour Lane
 - 22-26 Atlantic Road
 - 378 Coldharbour Lane
 - Walton Lodge
- A1.9 These layouts have been incorporated into our 3D computer model. It is reasonable to assume that these layouts have been implemented, however, GIA would require access to confirm this.

07

A 1.10 Where GIA have not been able to source detailed internal floor-plans reasonable assumptions as to the internal layouts of the rooms behind the fenestration have been made. This is normal practice where access to adjoining properties is undesirable in terms of development confidentiality. Unless the building form dictates otherwise, we assume a standard 4.2m deep room (14ft) for residential properties.

08

A 1.11 Floor levels have been assumed for adjoining properties as access has not been obtained. This dictates the level of the working plane which is the point at which the No Sky Line assessments are carried out.

09

A 1.12 GIA have discounted rooms that appear to be or are confirmed to be bathrooms, hallways, circulation space etc. These rooms are not considered to be habitable and thus do not require assessment in accordance with the BRE Guidelines.



APPENDIX 02 PRINCIPLES OF DAYLIGHT, SUNLIGHT & OVERSHADOWING



APPENDIX 02 PRINCIPLES OF DAYLIGHT, SUNLIGHT & OVERSHADOWING

The Building Research Establishment (BRE) have set out in their handbook 'Site Layout Planning for Daylight & Sunlight: A Guide to Good Practice 2nd edition (2011)', guidelines and methodology for the measurement and assessment of daylight and sunlight.

BACKGROUND & CONTEXT

- A 2.1 The quality of amenity and open spaces is often stipulated within planning policy for protection or enhancement and is often a concern for adjoining owners and other interested parties.
- A 2.2 The BRE Guidelines provide advice on site layout planning to determine the quality of Daylight and Sunlight within open spaces between buildings.
- A 2.3 The BRE Guidelines note that the document is intended to be used in conjunction with the interior Daylight recommendations found within the British Standard BS8206-2:2008 and The Applications Manual on Window Design of the Chartered Institution of Building Services Engineers (CIBSE).
- A 2.4 The BRE Guidelines are typically referred to for daylight and sunlight amenity issues, however, they were not intended to be used as an instrument of planning policy, nor were the figures intended to be fixedly applied to all locations.
- A 2.5 In the introduction of 'Site Layout Planning for Daylight and Sunlight (2011)', section 1.6 (page 1), states that:-

"The guide is intended for building designers and their clients, consultants and planning officials. The advice given here is not mandatory and this document should not be seen as an instrument of planning policy. Its aim is to help rather than constrain the designer. Although it gives numerical guidelines, these should be interpreted flexibly because natural lighting is only one of many factors in site layout design (see Section 5). In special circumstances the developer or Planning Authority may wish to use different target values. For example, in an historic city centre, or in an area with modern high rise buildings, a higher degree of obstruction may be unavoidable if new developments are to match the height and proportions of existing buildings".1

A 2.6 Paragraph 2.2.3 (page 7) of the document states:-

"Note that numerical values given here are purely advisory. Different criteria may be used, based on the requirements for daylighting in an area viewed against other site layout constraints".²

- A 2.7 The numerical criteria suggested by the BRE are therefore designed to provide industry advice/ guidance to plan/design with daylight in mind. Alternative values may be appropriate in certain circumstances such as highly dense urban areas around London. The BRE approach to creating alternative criteria is detailed within Appendix F of the Document.
- A 2.8 The BRE Guidelines state that they are;

"intended for use for rooms in adjoining dwellings where daylight is required, including living rooms, kitchens and bedrooms. Windows to bathrooms, toilets, storerooms, circulation areas and garages need not be analysed."³

- A 2.9 They are therefore primarily designed to be used for residential properties however, the BRE Guidelines continue to state that they may be applied to any existing non-residential buildings where there may be a reasonable expectation of daylight including; schools, hospitals, hostels, small workshop and some offices.
- A 2.10 It is important to note, however, that this document is a guide and states that its aim *"is to help rather than constrain the designer"*⁴.
- A 2.11 The document provides advice, but also clearly states that "it is purely advisory and the numerical target values within it may be varied to meet the needs of the development and its location."⁵
- A 2.12 Many Local Planning Authorities consider daylight and sunlight an important factor for determining planning applications. Policies refer to both the protection of daylight and sunlight amenity within existing properties as well as the creation of proposed dwellings with high levels of daylight and sunlight amenity.
- A 2.13 In terms of considering what is a material deterioration in light, Local Authorities typically refer to the BRE Guide. Although Local Authorities will look to the BRE Guide to understand impacts it is their Planning Policies that will determine whether the changes in light should be a reason for refusal at planning.
- A 2.14 It is an inevitable consequence of the built up urban environment that Daylight and Sunlight will be more limited in dense urban areas. It is well acknowledged

that in such situations there may be many other conflicting and potentially more important planning and urban design matters to consider other than just the provision of ideal levels of Daylight and Sunlight.

A 2.15 The following sections extract relevant sections from the Guide.

DAYLIGHT

- A 2.16 The BRE Guidelines provide three methodologies for daylight assessment, namely;
 - ¹ The Vertical Sky Component (VSC);
 - 2 The No Sky Line (NSL); and
 - ³ The Average Daylight Factor (ADF).

Vertical Sky Component (VSC)

A 2.17 The Vertical Sky Component (VSC) method is described in the BRE Guidelines as the;

"Ratio of that part of illuminance, at a point on a given vertical plane, that is received directly from a CIE standard overcast sky, to illuminance on a horizontal plane due to an unobstructed hemisphere of this sky. Usually the 'given vertical plane' is the outside of a window wall. The VSC does not include reflected light, either from the ground or from other buildings"⁶

- A 2.18 Put simply, the VSC provides an assessment of the amount of skylight falling on a vertical plane (generally a window) directly from the sky, in the circumstance of an overcast sky (CIE standard).
- A 2.19 The national numerical value target "ideal" for VSC is 27%. The BRE Guidelines advise that upon implementation of a development, a window should retain a VSC value of 27% or at least 0.8 of its former value (i.e. no more than a 20% change).⁷
- A 2.20 This form of assessment does not take account of window size, room use, room size, window number or dual aspect rooms. The assessment also assumes that all obstructions to the sky are 100% non-reflective.
- A 2.21 The VSC calculation has been undertaken in both the existing and proposed scenarios so as to make a comparison.
- A 2.22 The image in Figure 01 depicts a waldram diagram which is used to calculate the VSC. The existing buildings are solidly pictured with the proposed scheme semi-transparent in the foreground.



Figure 01: Waldram diagram



No Sky Line (NSL)

- A 2.23 The BRE recommends the No Sky Line (NSL) method where internal layouts are known.
- A 2.24 The No Sky Line (NSL) method is described as "the outline on the working plane of the area from which no sky can be seen."⁸
- A 2.25 In summary, the NSL calculation assesses where the sky can and cannot be seen from inside a room at the working plane, *"in houses the working plane is* assumed to be horizontal and 0.85m high".⁹
- A 2.26 The change in position of the NSL between the existing and proposed scenario is then calculated. This change can be illustrated on a contour plot, an example of which can be found in Figure 02.
- A 2.27 The BRE Guidelines state at paragraph 2.2.9 that;

"If, following construction of a new development, the no sky line moves so that the area of the existing room, which does receive direct skylight, is reduced to less than 0.8 times its former value this will be noticeable to the occupants, and more of the room will appear poorly lit. This is also true if the no sky line encroaches on key areas like kitchen sinks and worktops."¹⁰

- A 2.28 If the NSL experiences more than a 20% change from the existing situation then, in accordance with the strict application of the national numerical values, the change in daylight would be noticeable to the occupants.
- A 2.29 This assessment takes the number and size of windows serving a room into account however, there is no qualitative assessment of the light in the room, only where sky can or cannot be seen.





Decision Chart (Figure 20 of the BRE Guide)



Figure 03: BRE Decision Chart (Figure 20): diffuse daylight in existing buildings. This does not include an assessment of rights to light issues, which a developer may need to consider separately



Average Daylight Factor (ADF)

- A 2.31 The Average Daylight Factor (ADF) is defined within the 2011 BRE Guidelines as the 'ratio of total daylight flux incident on the working plane to the area of the working plane, expressed as a percentage of the outdoor illuminance on a horizontal plane due to an unobstructed CIE standard overcast sky. Thus a 1% ADF would mean that the average indoor illuminance would be one hundredth the outdoor unobstructed illuminance'.¹¹
- A 2.32 This calculation considers not only the amount of skylight falling on the vertical face of the window, but also the glazing size, transmittance value, average reflectance, room area and room use. It is therefore a more detailed analysis of the daylight levels within a room.
- A 2.33 British Standard 8206-2 quotes a number of recommended ADF levels based on room use. The ADF criteria is the prescribed methodology for evaluating the Daylight within proposed accommodation and the values referenced by the BRE Guidelines can be found in the British Standard document BS8206 Part II. The values for those rooms that are most relevant for our assessments are:
 - Bedrooms 1% ADF
 - Living rooms 1.5% ADF
 - Kitchens 2% ADF¹²
- A 2.34 Where one room serves more than one purpose, the minimum ADF should be that for the room type with the highest value.
- A 2.35 As per the British Standard Lighting for buildings - Part 2: Code of practice for daylighting the ADF value should be 5%+ for a well daylit space:

"It is considered good practice to ensure that rooms in dwellings and in most other buildings have a predominantly daylit appearance. In order to achieve this the average daylight factor should be at least 2%. If the average daylight factor in a space is at least 5% then electric lighting is not normally needed during the daytime, provided the uniformity is satisfactory. If the average daylight factor in a space is between 2% and 5% supplementary electric lighting is usually required."¹³

A 2.36 Appendix F of the BRE guidance states that, though

not being generally recommended, the use of the ADF for loss of light to existing buildings can be appropriate in some situations:

- where the existing building is one of a series of new buildings that are being built one after another;
- where the existing building is proposed (i.e. consented) but not built;
- where the developer of the new building also owns the existing nearby building and proposes to carry out improvements to the existing building;
- where the developer also owns the existing nearby building and the affected rooms are either unoccupied or would be occupied by different people following construction of the new building.¹⁴

SUNLIGHT

Annual Probable Sunlight Hours (APSH)

- A 2.37 The BRE Guidance suggests that to understand sunlight impacts to a property an assessment
- A 2.38 of Annual Probable Sunlight Hours (APSH) is undertaken. The APSH is defined as:

"the long-term average of the total number of hours during a year in which direct sunlight reaches the unobstructed ground (when clouds are taken into account)"¹⁵

- A 2.39 In interpreting the results, the BRE Guidance states that the Sunlight to a window may be adversely affected if a point at the centre of a window:
 - receives less than 25% of annual probable sunlight hours, or less than 5% of annual probable sunlight hours between 21 September and 21 March, and
 - receives less than 0.8 times its former sunlight hours during either period, and
 - has a reduction in sunlight received over the whole year greater than 4% of annual probable sunlight hours."¹⁶
- A 2.40 To understand the potential sunlight impacts therefore, all windows facing within 90 degrees of due south and overlooking the development have been assessed for APSH.

- A 2.41 The image in Figure 04 depicts the APSH sun spots on a waldram diagram. The existing buildings are solidly pictured with the proposed scheme semi-transparent in the foreground. The yellow spots indicate summer sun and the blue spots indicate winter sun.
- A 2.42 The number of sun spots is calculated for both the whole year and during the winter period (21 September to 21 March), prior to an obstruction and after the obstruction is put in place. This provides a percentage of APSH for each of the time periods for each window assessed.
- A 2.43 The BRE Guidelines note that:

"all main living rooms of dwellings...should be checked if they have a window facing within 90° of due south. Kitchens and bedrooms are less important, although care should be taken not to block too much sun: and

"If the main living room to a dwelling has a main window facing within 90° of due north, but a secondary window facing within 90° of due south, sunlight to the secondary window should be checked."¹⁷

A 2.44 The BRE Guidelines set out the overall methodology and criteria for the assessment of Sunlight in Chapter 3. The BRE Guidelines state:

"To assess loss of sunlight to an existing building, it is suggested that all main living rooms of dwellings, and conservatories, should be checked if they have a window facing within 90 degrees of due south. Kitchens and bedrooms are less important, although care should be taken not to block too much sun.

A point at the centre of the window on the outside face of the window wall may be taken.

If this window reference point can receive more than one quarter of Annual Probable Sunlight Hours [25%], including at least 5% of APSH in the winter months between 21 September and 21 March, then the room should still receive enough sunlight.

Any reduction in sunlight access below this level should be kept to a minimum. If the available sunlight hours are both less than the amount above and less than 0.8 times their former value, either over the whole year or just during the winter months (21 September - 21 March), then the occupants of the existing building will notice the loss of sunlight; if the overall annual loss is greater than 4% of APSH, the room may appear colder and less cheerful and pleasant."¹⁸



Figure 04: Waldram diagram



OVERSHADOWING

A 2.45 The BRE guidance in respect of overshadowing of amenity spaces is set out in section 3.3 of the handbook. Here it states as follows:

> "Sunlight in the spaces between buildings has an important impact on the overall appearance and ambiance of a development. It is valuable for a number of reasons:

- To provide attractive sunlit views (all year)
- To make outdoor activities, like sitting out and children's play more pleasant (mainly during the warmer months)
- To encourage plant growth (mainly in spring and summer)
- To dry out the ground, reducing moss and slime (mainly during the colder months)
- To melt frost, ice and snow (in winter)
- To dry clothes (all year)"¹⁹
- A 2.46 It must be acknowledged that in urban areas the availability of sunlight on the ground is a factor which is significantly controlled by the existing urban fabric around the site in question and so may have very little to do with the form of the development itself. Likewise, there may be many other urban design, planning and site constraints which determine and run contrary to the best form, siting and location of a proposed development in terms of availability of sun on the ground.

Sun Hours on Ground & Transient Overshadowing

- A 2.47 The Sun Hours on Ground (SHOG) method of overshadowing assessment uses a simulation software to determine the areas which receive direct Sunlight and those which do not.
- A 2.48 The BRE Guidelines suggest that the Spring Equinox (21 March) is a suitable date for the assessment as this is the midpoint of the sun's position throughout the year. Using specialist software, the path of the sun is tracked to determine where the sun would reach the ground and where it would not.

"It is recommended that for it [an amenity space] to appear adequately sunlit throughout the year at least half of a garden or amenity area should receive at least two hours of sunlight on 21 March. If as a result of new development an existing garden or amenity area does not meet the above, and the area which can receive two hours of sun on 21 March is less than 0.8 times its former value, then the loss of sunlight is likely to be noticeable."²⁰

- A 2.49 The Transient Overshadowing study is recommended where large buildings are proposed which may affect a number of gardens or open spaces. For the purpose of this assessment, the shadow is mapped at hourly intervals (from sun rise to sun set) on the following dates:
 - 21 March (Spring equinox)
 - 21 June (Summer solstice)
 - 21 December (Winter solstice)
- A 2.50 The September equinox is not assessed as this would provide the same results as those for 21 March.
- A 2.51 The BRE guidelines do not provide any criteria for Transient Overshadowing.

BRE GUIDELINES: ADDITIONAL DAYLIGHT AND SUNLIGHT TESTS

Daylight - VSC and APSH to Rooms

A 2.52 As outlined within the BRE Guidelines the VSC value is calculated for each window; however -

"If a room has two or more windows of equal size, the mean of their VSC's may be taken".²¹

A 2.53 Although not strictly in accordance with the BRE methodology, where a room is served by two or more windows of the same or different sizes, the VSC value to the room can be calculated by applying an average weighting calculation to understand the VSC value to the room. The formula used is as follows;

Σ(Vn*An) / ΣAn

Where:

V = window VSC A = window area n = the number of windows

A 2.54 The BRE provide a methodology to calculate APSH in relation to the room and window.

"If a room has multiple windows on the same walls or adjacent walls, the highest value of ASPH should be taken. If a room has two windows on opposite walls, the ASPH due to each can be added together."²²

- A 2.55 The above extract of the BRE is in relation to proposed units rather than existing buildings. It does, however, make sense to apply this methodology to existing rooms. A room served by multiple windows could receive the benefit of Sunlight entering from all of them and not just one.
- A 2.56 GIA calculate the APSH room assessment in the following way:
 - ¹ The sunlight hours (both winter and annual) are calculated for each window. Instead of simply returning the overall per cent pass rate, i.e. one figure for winter, and one for the whole year, the yes/no result of each of the 100 sun spots is tracked. For this accounting to work, each sun dot needs to be assigned a unique identifier, e.g. from 1 to 100;

- ² The sets of 100 sun spots are combined for each room using Boolean logic, i.e. conjunctions of yes/ no values. The outcome of this step is a set of 100 yes/no values corresponding to the 100 sun spots, but on a per-room basis. Each per-room dot is counted if it is unobstructed for at least one of its windows; and
- ³ The unobstructed sun dots for the room are summed up and expressed as a percentage of the total number of annual and winter spots. This returns the per-room pass rate consistent with Section 3.1.10 of BR 209.

Balconies/Overhangs

A 2.57 The BRE recognises that existing architectural features on neighbouring buildings such as balconies and overhangs inherently restrict the quantum of skylight to a window. The BRE Guidelines note on page 5, paragraph 2.1.17 and page 8, paragraph 2.2.11:

> "This is a particular problem if there are large obstructions opposite; with the combined effect of the overhang and the obstruction, it may be impossible to see the sky from inside the room, and hence to receive any direct skylight or sunlight at all."

"Existing windows with balconies above them typically receive less daylight. Because the balcony cuts out light from the top part of the sky, even a modest obstruction opposite may result in a large relative impact on the VSC, and on the area receiving direct skylight. One way to demonstrate this would be to carry out an additional calculation of the VSC and the area receiving direct skylight, for both the existing and proposed situations, without the balcony in place."²³

A 2.58 As noted by the BRE Guidelines, where there are existing overhanging features larger reductions in skylight and sunlight may be unavoidable and alternative criteria can be used. The guidance suggests that in such situations a calculation is carried out that excludes the balcony or the obstruction.



DAYLIGHT - MIRROR MASSING & ADJOINING DEVELOPMENT LAND

Alternative target Values for Skylight and Sunlight Access "Mirror Massing"

- A 2.59 The BRE Guidelines provide a calculation for the VSC and APSH analysis to quantify an appropriate alternative value based on the context of an environment. This approach is known as the 'mirror image' analysis (see Figure 05).
- A 2.60 The BRE notes:

"where an existing building has windows that are unusually close to the site boundary and taking more than their fair share of light. Figure 3 shows an example where side windows of an existing building are close to the boundary. To ensure that new development matches the height and proportions of existing buildings, the VSC and APSH targets for these windows could be set to those for a 'mirror-image' building of the same height and size, an equal distance away on the other side of the boundary."²⁴

- A 2.61 This analysis is used to understand the levels of Daylight (VSC) and Sunlight (APSH) that would be experienced by an extant neighbouring property if there were a building of the same height and extent opposite.
- A 2.62 The mirror image assessment is fairly simplistic and is not, therefore, easily applied to large and complex site footprints which are not all built at equal distances from the site boundary or of the same footprint.

Adjoining Development Land

- A 2.63 The "Adjoining Development Land" analysis provided within the BRE Guidelines is a simple test to ensure that a proposal is a reasonable distance from the boundary so as to "enable future nearby developments to enjoy a similar access to daylight."
- A 2.64 The BRE comments that:

"The diffuse daylight coming over the boundary may be quantified in the following way. As a first check, draw a section in a plane perpendicular to the boundary (Figure 21). If a road separates the two sites then the centre line of the road should



Figure 05: Littlefair, P. (2011). Site Layout Planning for Daylight and Sunlight – A Guide to Good Practice. Hertfordshire: HIS BRE Press p 64 Figure F3

be taken. Measure the angle to the horizontal subtended at a point 1.6 m. above the boundary by the proposed new buildings. If this angle is less than 43 ° then there will normally still be the potential for good daylighting on the adjoining development site (but see Sections 2.3.6 and 2.3.7)."²⁵

"The guidelines above should not be applied too rigidly. A particularly important exception occurs when the two sites are very unequal in size and the proposed new building is larger in scale than the likely future development nearby. This is because the numerical values above are derived by assuming the future development will be exactly the same size as the proposed new building (Figure 22). If the adjoining sites for development are a lot smaller, a better approach is to make a rough prediction of where the nearest window wall of the future development may be; then to carry out the 'new building' analysis in Section 2.1 for this window wall."²⁶

"The 43° angle should not be used as a form generator, to produce a building which slopes or steps down towards the boundary. Compare Figure 23 with Figure 22 to see how this can result in a higher than anticipated obstruction to daylight. In Figure 23 the proposed building subtends 34° at its mirror image, rather than the maximum of 25° suggested here. In cases of doubt, the best approach is again to carry out a new building analysis for the most likely location of a window wall of a future development."²⁷



Figure 06: Littlefair, P. (2011). Site Layout Planning for Daylight and Sunlight – A Guide to Good Practice. Hertfordshire: HIS BRE Press p 11 Figure F21



Figure 07: Littlefair, P. (2011). Site Layout Planning for Daylight and Sunlight – A Guide to Good Practice. Hertfordshire: HIS BRE Press p 12 Figure 22



Figure 08: Littlefair, P. (2011). Site Layout Planning for Daylight and Sunlight – A Guide to Good Practice. Hertfordshire: HIS BRE Press p 12 Figure 23



A 2.65 As is outlined above the Adjoining Development Land analysis is predicated on ensuring that a proposal next to future development land is not negatively impacting the ability to develop in consideration of light matters.

Other Amenity Considerations

- A 2.66 Daylight and sunlight is one factor among many under the heading of residential amenity considerations for any given development design or planning application; others include:
 - outlook;
 - sense of enclosure;
 - privacy;
 - access to outdoor space e.g. balconies or communal garden/courtyard.

CONTEXT METHODOLOGY

A 2.67 In May 2019 the British Standard (BS8206-2:2008) was superseded by the new European Standard on daylight "BS EN 17037:2018 Daylight in buildings" but this standard is only applicable for assessing the levels of light within proposed developments. Until and unless it is revised, therefore, BR209 remains the basis for assessing impacts to neighbours and the new European Standard is not relevant for this report.

ENDNOTES

- Littlefair, P. (2011). Site Layout Planning for Daylight and Sunlight – A Guide to Good Practice. Hertfordshire: IHS BRE Press, page 1, paragraph 1.6
- 2 Littlefair, P. (2011). Site Layout Planning for Daylight and Sunlight – A Guide to Good Practice. Hertfordshire: IHS BRE Press, page 7, paragraph 2.2.3
- **3** Littlefair, P. (2011). Site Layout Planning for Daylight and Sunlight – A Guide to Good Practice. Hertfordshire: IHS BRE Press, page 7 paragraph 2.2.
- 4 Littlefair, P. (2011). Site layout Planning for Daylight and Sunlight – A Guide to Good Practice. Hertfordshire: IHS BRE Press, page 1, paragraph 1.6
- Littlefair, P. (2011). Site layout Planning for Daylight and Sunlight – A Guide to Good Practice. Hertfordshire: IHS BRE Press, page v
- 6 Littlefair, P. (2011). Site Layout Planning for Daylight and Sunlight – A Guide to Good Practice. Hertfordshire: IHS BRE Press, page viii
- Littlefair, P. (2011). Site layout Planning for Daylight and Sunlight – A Guide to Good Practice. Hertfordshire: IHS BRE Press, page 7, paragraph 2.2.7
- 8 Littlefair, P. (2011). Site layout Planning for Daylight and Sunlight – A Guide to Good Practice. Hertfordshire: IHS BRE Press, page viii
- Littlefair, P. (2011). Site layout Planning for Daylight and Sunlight – A Guide to Good Practice. Hertfordshire: IHS BRE Press, page 7, paragraph 2.2.8
- Littlefair, P. (2011). Site layout Planning for Daylight and Sunlight – A Guide to Good Practice. Hertfordshire: IHS BRE Press, page 8, paragraph 2.2.9
- Littlefair, P. (2011). Site layout Planning for Daylight and Sunlight – A Guide to Good Practice. Hertfordshire: IHS BRE Press, page viii
- 12 British Standard 8206-2:2008, page 10, paragraph 5.6
- 13 British Standard 8206-2:2008, page 9-10, paragraph 5.5
- Littlefair, P. (2011). Site layout Planning for Daylight and Sunlight – A Guide to Good Practice. Hertfordshire: IHS BRE Press, page 64, paragraph F8
- Littlefair, P. (2011). Site layout Planning for Daylight and Sunlight – A Guide to Good Practice. Hertfordshire: IHS BRE Press, page viii
- Littlefair, P. (2011). Site layout Planning for Daylight and Sunlight – A Guide to Good Practice. Hertfordshire: IHS BRE Press, page 17, paragraph 3.2.11
- Littlefair, P. (2011). Site layout Planning for Daylight and Sunlight – A Guide to Good Practice. Hertfordshire: IHS BRE Press, page 16 paragraph 3.2.3 and paragraph 3.2.4

- Littlefair, P. (2011). Site layout Planning for Daylight and Sunlight – A Guide to Good Practice. Hertfordshire: IHS BRE Press, page 16 paragraph 3.2.3, paragraph 3.2.4 and 3.2.5 and page 17 paragraph 3.2.6
- Littlefair, P. (2011). Site layout Planning for Daylight and Sunlight – A Guide to Good Practice. Hertfordshire: IHS BRE Press, page 18, paragraph 3.3.1
- Littlefair, P. (2011). Site layout Planning for Daylight and Sunlight – A Guide to Good Practice. Hertfordshire: IHS BRE Press, page 20, paragraph 3.3.17
- **21** Littlefair, P. (2011). Site layout Planning for Daylight and Sunlight – A Guide to Good Practice. Hertfordshire: IHS BRE Press, page 7, paragraph 2.2.6
- 22 Littlefair, P. (2011). Site layout Planning for Daylight and Sunlight – A Guide to Good Practice. Hertfordshire: IHS BRE Press, page 16, paragraph 3.1.12
- 23 Littlefair, P. (2011). Site layout Planning for Daylight and Sunlight – A Guide to Good Practice. Hertfordshire: IHS BRE Press, page 5, paragraph 2.1.17 and page 8, paragraph 2.2.11
- Littlefair, P. (2011). Site layout Planning for Daylight and Sunlight – A Guide to Good Practice. Hertfordshire: IHS BRE Press, page 62, paragraph F5
- 25 Littlefair, P. (2011). Site layout Planning for Daylight and Sunlight – A Guide to Good Practice. Hertfordshire: IHS BRE Press, page 11, paragraph 2.3.3
- 26 Littlefair, P. (2011). Site layout Planning for Daylight and Sunlight – A Guide to Good Practice. Hertfordshire: IHS BRE Press, page 11, paragraph 2.3.6
- 27 Littlefair, P. (2011). Site layout Planning for Daylight and Sunlight – A Guide to Good Practice. Hertfordshire: IHS BRE Press, page 11 paragraph 2.3.7






























APPENDIX 04 RESULTS OF BRE COMPLIANT PROPERTIES

DAYLIGHT AND SUNLIGHT EXISTING VS. PROPOSED RELEASE 13, ISSUE 01

_	-																								100																					
WINTER		16.7%												13.3%												N/A				N/A																
ANNUAL		5.4%												4.4%												₹/N				N/A																
WINTER		52												56												N/N				N/A																
ANNUAL		88												87												N/A				N/A																
WINTER		30												30												¥/N				N/A																
ANNUAL		8												16												¥/N				N/A																
WINTER		23.8%	23.8%	23.8%	23.8%	23.8%	23.8%	16.7%	16.7%	16.7%	16.7%	16.7%	16.7%	16.7%	13.3%	16.7%	16.7%	20.0%	20.0%	16.7%						M/A				N/A																
ANNUAL		8.9%	8.8%	8.6%	8.6%	8.5%	8.5%	5.7%	5.7%	5.7%	5.7%	5.7%	5.7%	5.7%	4.6%	5.7%	5.7%	6.9%	6.9%	5.7%						N/A				N/A																
WINTER		16	16	16	16	19	16	52	55	52	52	52	25	8	26	52	52	24	24	52						₹/N				N/A																
ANNUAL		51	25	ŝ	8 1	1 3	25	82	82	82	82	82	82	28	83	82	82	81	81	82						M/A				N/A																
. WINTER		51	51	21	10 10	57 6	21	30	30	30	30	30	30	30	30	30	30	30	30	30						₩/N				N/N																
ANNUAL		56	22	85	85 2	a 65	29	87	87	87	87	87	87	87	87	87	87	87	87	87						N/N				N/A																
×		%O.O												0.0%												%0:0	%0.0		%2'0	0.0%			0.7%	100	*0.00	*000	%0.0	0.0%		%T-O	0.8%	0.0%	0.0%		0.0%	0.0%
MOS		0.0												0.0												0.0	0.0		0.0	0.0			01	30	0.0	8	0.0	0.0		0.0	0.1	0.0	0.0		0.0	0.0
8		100												100												93.7	94.2		94.4	92.9			8 8	8	0.00	0.00	95.4	94.5		93.7	91.3	94.4	96.5		38.3	98.9
×		100												100												93.7	94.2		94.6	92.9			92.7		0.00	000	95.4	94.5		93.7	92.1	94.4	96.5		983	98.9
28		6.9%												82%												3.6%	3.4%		5.0%	6.7%			5.0%	80°.P	40.0 9 4 6	e t j	5.8%	5.6%		6.0%	6.0%	3.8%	4.1%		3.6%	3.0%
		2.6												32												13	12		1.4	1.9			4	5	4 5	4	15	1.9		1.5	1.5	1.5	1.6		14	12
2R		34.9												35.9												34.4	34.6		26.6	26.5			26.8	545	a uve	р К	243	26.1		23.4	23.5	37.7	37.6		38	38.3
x		37.5												39.1												35.7	35.8		28	28.4			282		0 20	0.00	25.8	34		24.9	52	39.2	39.2		39.4	39.5
8		1.7%	1.7%	2.0%	2.0%	2.2%	2.2%	119%	12.2%	12.2%	12.2%	12.2%	12.4%	12.4%	12.4%	12.4%	12.7%	12.7%	12.7%	12.7%	0.5%	0.5%	0.5%	0.5%		3.6%	3.6%	3.9%	5.0%	5.0%		5.0%	5.0%	80°.P	40.0 V 70	4.2%	5.8%	4.2%	4.5%	6.0%	6.0%	3.8%	3.6%	3.6%	3.6%	3.6%
		0.6	0.6	0.7	0.7	0.8	0.8	4.7	4.8	4.8	4.8	4.8	4.9	4.9	4.9	4.9	w	ß	ß	w	20	0.2	20	0.2		13	13	1.4	14	14		14	4	5	14 1	15	15	14	1.5	1.5	1.5	1.5	14	1.4	14	14
28		34.2	345	348	35.1	35.5	35.7	34.8	34.7	34.7	34.7	34.7	34.6	34.6	34.6	34.6	34.5	34.5	34.5	34.5	382	382	382	38.2		34.4	34.4	34.4	26.6	26.7		26.7	26.8	0.40	0.450 2.410	34.6	24.3	32.3	32.2	23.4	23.5	37.7	37.8	37.8	38	38
8		34.8	35.1	35.5	35.8	36.3	36.5	39.5	39.5	39.5	39.5	39.5	39.5	39.5	39.5	39.5	39.5	39.5	39.5	39.5	38.4	38.4	38.4	38.4		35.7	35.7	35.8	28	28.1		28.1	28.2	2.03 ee	p 9	36.1	25.8	33.7	33.7	24.9	52	39.2	39.2	39.2	39.4	39.4
NOTES																																														
		/F08	2/F08	3/F08	1/F08	s/F08	7/F08	3/F08	9/F08	0/F08	1/F08	2/F08	3/F08	4/F08	5/F08	6/F08	7/F08	8/F08	9/F08	20/F08	21/F08	22/F08	23/F08	24/F08		/F01	2/F01	3/F01	/F02	2/F02		3/F02	1/F02	11.0C	/r03	2/F03	/F04	e/F04	3/F04	1/F04	5/F04	/FOB	2/F06	3/F06	/F07	1/F07
		WI	W	SN .	7M	9M	W7	W8	3M	WI	WI	WI	WI	WI	WI	W	LW1	IW	W1	wa	wa	W	wa	WS		W	W	EW.	IM	2M		ŝ	7// 2//		144	EW .	M	2MG	8M	7M	3M	IM	M	SM	W	7M7
NOTES																																														
																										z	N	N	N	ų		N,	z a		5 2	K K	N	N	N	N	N	N	ĸ	ĸ	ĸ	N
USE		LKD	LKD	LKD	LKD	LKD LKD	LKD	LKD	LKD	LKD	LKD	LKD	LKD	LKD	LKD	LKD	LKD	LKD	LKD	LKD	LKD	LKD	LKD	LKD		UNKNOW	UNKNOW	UNKNOW	UNKNOW	NKNOW		UNKNOW	UNKNOW			UNKNOW	UNKNOW	UNKNOW	UNKNOW	NONXNOW	UNKNOW	NONXNOW	UNKNOW	UNKNOW	UNKNOW	UNKNOW
		DENTIAL												DENTIAL												DENTIAL	DENTIAL		DENTIAL	DENTIAL	UED)		DENTIAL	NEWLINE .	DENTIAL		DENTIAL	DENTIAL		DENTIAL	DENTIAL	DENTIAL	DENTIAL		DENTIAL	DENTIAL
TYPE	MS	RESIL												RESIL											SC .	RESIL	RESIL		RESIL	RESI	USE (CONTIN		RESI				RESIL	RESIL		RESIL	RESIL	RESIL	RESIL		RESI	RESI
	TERBURY AR	12												52												R	22		R	22	THWYCK HOI		82 23	2 2	2 2	¥	12	22		ß	R4	12	22		22	22
	CAN	F08																							10	FOI			FO2		sou			202	3		F04					FOB			F07	

(I) KITCHEN SMALLER THAN 13m2 (Z) NC\HZ= SKY COMPONENT (INCLINED\HORIZONTAL WINDOWS) V2.02



PROJECT NO: 13866	PROJECT NAME: POPE'S ROAD	17/06/2020
-------------------	---------------------------	------------

34

DAYLIGHT AND SUNLIGHT EXISTING VS. PROPOSED RELEASE 13, ISSUE 01

	SS %	WINTER			0.0%	5.0%	%0.0	5.0%		N/A													X , X																						%0.0		
	Ĕ	ANNUAL			%00	18%	%0.0	18%		V/V													W.V																						5.5%		
	×	WINTER			21	19	50	19		A/A													<																						18		
		TVNNV			51	55	59	56		V.N													×.																						25		
(WO	<i>.</i>	WINTER			7	50	50	50		N/A													W/N																						8		
APSH (RO	ω	ANNUAL			51	56	59	S7		A/A													ş.																						55		
	s,8	WINTER			%0.0	5.0%	%0.0	5.0%		V/N													s.																							4	%0.0
	SOT	ANNUAL			800	18%	0.0%	18%		A M													×.																								5.6%
	~	WINTER			17	19	50	19		V/N													×.																								17
	đ	ANNUAL			51	55	59	56		V/N													s.																								51
(MOQI		WINTER			6	0	02	8		A/A													N/N																								4
APSH (WIN	â	ANNUAL			21	56	20	23		A/A													\$;	54
	ross	*			%80	1.4%	%0.0%	0.7%		%8'8	%16		D.4%		2.0%		1.0%		0.3%	0.8%	0.0%		%O.0		1.0%		0.2%	20 I%	0.0%	×0.0		0.0%			%T-0		%6.0	2.0%				%1.0	6.0%		%0.0%		
	SSOI	SQM			0.0	10	0.0	0.0		0.3	02		0.0		0.2		01		0.0	0.1	0.0	;	0.0		0.2		0.0	00	00	0.0		0.0	00	~	0.0		0.1	0.6				0.0	15		0.0		
	PR.	28			97.4	86	97.8	97.6		37.8	2		481		43		62.3		40.2	70.3	44		51.5		72.3		68.5	65.9	60.1	80.5		88.5	0.00	0.10	67		93.9	95.6				79.6	85.5		100		
NSL	EX.	×			27.7	99.3	97.8	982		39.1	55.8		48.2		43.9		62.9		40.3	70.8	44		51.5		73		68.7	66	60.1	80.5		88.5	010	2	67		942	97.5				79.7	16		100		
	SSOI	*			11%	18%	10%	2.0%		12%	0.0%		11%		16%		3.0%		2.6%	15%	19%		19%		2.3%		2.6%	30%	17%	2.4%		2.0%	14-0		3.3%		3.4%	1.7%				3.0%	41%		4.9%		
	SSOI				0.3	0.5	0.3	0.6		02			0.2		0.3		0.6		0.5	0.3	0.4		0.4		0.5		0.6	07	0.4	0.6		0.5	r c		6.0		6.0	0.5				0.8	=		1.5		
Ę	PR.	*			25.9	27.3	29.3	59.3		16	17.9		17.6		18.8		19.5		19	19.2	ស		20.6		21.7		22.6	E dd	23.2	24.7		24.3	0 - D		26.1		25.8	28.4				25.9	25.8		162		
VSC (ROO	ă	*			262	27.8	29.6	29.9		16.2	17.9		17.8		19.1		201		19.5	19.5	214	;	ស		22.2		23.2	50	23.6	25.3		24.8	5	3	27		26.7	28.9				26.7	26.9		30.6		
	SSOI	28	3.6%		11%	1.8%	1.0%	2.0%		12%	1.1%	1.6%	1.6%	1.1%	21%	2.0%	2.5%	2.5%	2.6%	1.5%	1.9%	*n-1	1.9%		2.3%	2.6%	3.0%	3.0%	17%	2.0%	2.0%	2.0%	2.0%	3.0%	3.0%	3.3%	3.4%	%0.0	2.2%	2.7%	2.7%	3.0%	4.5%	4.8%	5.5%	5.4%	4.5%
	SSOT		14		6.0	0.5	0.3	0.6		0.2	0.2	0.3	0.3	0.2	0.4	0.4	0.5	0.5	0.5	0.3	0.4	4 .	0.4		0.5	0.6	0.7	0.6	0.4	0.5	0.5	0.5	0.5	0.8	0.8	6.0	6.0	0	0.6	0.7	0.7	0.8	12	1.3	15	16	1.5
(MOC	PR.	22	88		25.9	27.3	29.3	29.3		g	17.6	17.9	18	17.6	18.6	19.4	19.4	19.6	61	19.2	211	212	20.6		216	225	22.5	22.7	23.2	24.5	24.8	24.9	24.2	25.9	26	26.1	25.8	32.5	27	25.4	25.5	25.9	25.7	25.8	26	182	315
VSC (WIN	EX	×	39.4		262	27.8	29.6	29.9		162	17.8	18.2	18.3	17.8	19	19.8	19.9	20.1	19.5	19.5	215	51.6	ស		22.1	231	23.2	E E E E	23.6	25	25.3	25.4	24.7	26.7	26.8	27	26.7	32.5	27.6	26.1	26.2	26.7	26.9	271	27.5	29./	33
	WOUNIW	NOTES																																													
																			-																		en		_						_		4
	VOUNIN		WS/F07		W1/F00	W2/F00	W1/F01	W2/F01		W1/F01	W2/F01	W3/F01	W4/F01	WS/F01	W6/F01	W7/F01	W8/F01	W9/F01	WI0/FO	W1/F02	W3/F06	W4/F06	W5/F08		W6/F08	W7/F02	W8/F06	W9/F06	W1/F03	W2/F03	W3/F03	W4/F03	WS/F03	W7/F03	W8/F03	W9/F03	W10/F0	W1/F04	W2/F04	W3/F04	W4/F04	WS/F04	W6/F04	W7/F04	W8/F0/	W3/FUE	WI0/FO
	Σ	ES								UMED										UMED							UMED	UMED	UMED																		
	60g	NOT								ASS										ASS			-				ASS	ASS	ASS																		
	ROOM	USE	UNKNOWN		UNKNOWN	UNKNOWN	UNKNOWN	UNKNOWN		LIVING ROOM	BEDROOM	BEDROOM	LIVING ROOM	LIVING ROOM	LIVING ROOM	LIVING ROOM	BEDROOM	BEDROOM	LIVING ROOM	BEDROOM	BEDROOM	BEDROOM	LKD	6	LIVING ROOM	LIVING ROOM	BEDROOM	BEDROOM	BEDROOM	BEDROOM	BEDROOM	BEDROOM	BEDROOM	STUDY	BEDROOM	BEDROOM	BEDROOM	UNKNOWN	UNKNOWN	UNKNOWN	UNKNOWN	UNKNOWN	UNKNOWN	UNKNOWN	UNKNOWN	UNKNOWN	UNKNOWN
	PERTY	w			IDENTIAL	IDENTIAL	IDENTIAL	IDENTIAL	ANF.	IDENTIAL	IDENTIAL		IDENTIAL		IDENTIAL		SIDENTIAL		SIDENTIAL	SIDENTIAL	IDENTIAL		SIDENTIAL	ANE (CONTINUE	IDENTIAL		SIDENTIAL	IDENTIAL	IDENTIAL	IDENTIAL		SIDENTIAL			IDENTIAL		IDENTIAL	IDENTIAL				IDENTIAL	NDENTIAL		IDENTIAL		
	DM PRC	түр		HE WC	RES	RES	RES	REC		RES	RES		RES		RES		RES		RE	RE	З		й Ж	DHARBOUR I	RE		ы М	REC	RES	RES		RES	214	1	RES		REC	REC				RE	RE		ස් ස		
	OR RO			NOCTORE N	RI	22	R1	R2	1000 000	12	R2		R3		R6		R7		8	RI	8	;	8	0-366 COOL	RS	1	85	R7	2	R2		R3	ž	Į	R6		R7	1 KI				R2	R3		R4		
	FLO			2	FOC		FOI		- Sec	FOI										FO				360					FO3									F04									

(I) KITCHEN SMALLER THAN 13m2

DAYLIGHT AND SUNLIGHT EXISTING VS. PROPOSED RELEASE 13, ISSUE 01

ľ																																														
ľ																																														
ŀ				2																																	2									
ŀ				2																																	2									
				×.																																	2									
				S.																																	Ş									
				Ş																																	Ş									
				Š.																																-	ž									
	0.0%	0.0%	0.0%			0.0%			2.1%	0.0%	0.0%	%T0		%0.0			3.1%	0.0%		0.0%		0.0%		0.0%			%O`O		%0.0		%0.0		%0.0	%0.0		_		%0.0		%0.0	%0.0	0.0%		%0.0		
	0.0	0.0	0.0			0.0			0.5	0.0	0.0	0.0		0.0			0.7	0.0		0.0		0.0		0.0			0.0		0.0		0.0		0.0	0.0		_		0.0		0.0	0.0	0.0		0.0		
	97.5	96.4	97.2			99.5			96.5	97.4	96.4	176		99.5			95.4	96.6		97.8		96.2		98.9			97.6		176		97.3		96.4	6.88				38.2		97	66	97.8		9 9.3		
	97.5	96.4	97.2			99.5			98.6	97.4	96.4	97.2		99.5			98.5	96.6		97.8		962		98.9			97.6		176		97.3		96.4	888				982		97	66	97.8		99.3		
	4.0%	5.8%	8.7%			%E'21			15.5%	4.2%	5.7%	8.2%		13.7%			16.4%	2.8%		6.9%		61%		11.1%			9.6%		2.4%		5.5%		5.5%	10.0%				8.5%		2.8%	3.6%	5.7%		8.0%		
	12	1.8	2.8			3.9			ß	1.3	19	m		4.3			ß	0.9		2.6		2.3		3.7			3.5		0.8		51		51	ŝ				32		п	14	22		31		
	28.7	29.1	29.4			27.7			27.3	29.5	31.2	33.6		27.2			25.5	31.3		35.1		35.1		29.7			33		32.5		35.9		35.9	31.6				34.5		37.6	37.3	36.4		35.5		
	29.9	30.9	32.2			316			32.3	30.8	33.1	36.6		315			30.5	32.2		37.7		37.4		33.4			36.5		33.3		38		38	35.1				37.7		38.7	38.7	38.6		38.6		
	4.0%	5.8%	81%	9.6%		11.2%	12.5%	12.9%	15.5%	4.2%	5.7%	7.6%	81%	14.9%	12.7%	13.4%	16.4%	4.6%	%0.0%	5.9%	6.7%	7.4%	5.6%	6.4%	13.1%	12.4%	9.2%	9.9%	4.2%	0.0%	5.2%	61%	6.5%	28%	11.6%		10.4%	8.0%	8.9%	2.8%	3.6%	5.7%	6.7%	7.5%	8.8%	8.3%
	12	1.8	2.6	3.1		3.6	3.6	4.4	ß	1.3	1.9	2.8	3.3	3.9	4.5	4.3	ß	1.7	0	22	2.5	2.8	21	24	4.2	4	3.3	3.7	1.6	0	N	53	2.5	22	3.8		3.7	m	3.4	=	14	22	2.6	5.9	3.4	3.2
	28.7	1.65	29.5	29.2		28.5	25.1	29.7	27.3	29.5	312	341	32.9	22.2	30.8	27.7	25.5	35.3	27.6	35.4	35	348	35.2	35.1	27.8	28.3	32.7	33.6	36.2	28.7	36.1	35.7	35.7 36	35.9	28.9		319	34.3	34.6	37.6	37.3	36.4	36.1	35.8	35.1	35.5
	59.9	80.9	32.1	32.3		32.1	28.7	34.1	32.3	30.8	33.1	36.9	36.2	193	35.3	2 2	30.5	37	27.6	37.6	37.5	37.6	87.3	37.5	25	32.3	36	37.3	37.8	28.7	381	8	38.2	81	22.7		35.6	37.3	88	38.7	38.7	38.6	38.7	38.7	38.5	38.7
		.,	0	.,		0	10	.,			.,												.,	0		.,		()	.,			.,	., .					.,					0	.,		
	W1/F01	W2/F01	W8/F01	W9/F01		WI0/F01	W11/F01	W12/F01	W13/F01	W1/F02	W2/F02	W5/F02	W6/F02	W7/F02	W8/F02	W9/F02	W10/F02	W1/F03	W2/F03	W3/F03	W4/F03	W8/F03	W9/F03	W10/F03	W11/F03	W12/F03	W13/F03	W14/F03	W1/F04	W2/F04	W3/F04	W4/F04	W8/F04	W10/F04	W11/F04		W12/F04	W13/F04	W14/F04	W1/F05	W2/F05	W4/F05	W5/F05	W6/F05	W7/F05	W8/F05
	0	0	0			0			0	0	0	0		0			0	0		0		0		0			0		0		0							0		0		0		0		
	ASSUMED	ASSUMED	ASSUMED			ASSUMED			ASSUMED	ASSUMED	ASSUMED	ASSUMED		ASSUMED			ASSUMED	ASSUMED		ASSUMED		ASSUMED		ASSUMED			ASSUMED		ASSUMED		ASSUMED		ASSUMED	ASSUMED				ASSUMED		ASSUMED	ASSUMED	ASSUMED		ASSUMED		
	WO					WC	WO	WO		WO				WC	WC	MC		ROOM	ROOM	ROOM	ROOM												MOON	MOON	MOON		ROOM	ROOM	MOOM	MOON	MOON					
	BEDRO	LKD	LKD	LKD		BEDROG	BEDROG	BEDROG	LKD	BEDROG	LKD	LKD	LKD	BEDROG	BEDROG	BEDROG	LKD	LIVING F	LIVING F	LIVING F	LIVING F	LKD	LKD	LKD	LKD	LKD	LKD	LKD	LKD	LKD	LKD	LKD	TIMING F	LIVING F	LIVING F		LIVING F	LIVING F	LIVING F	FINING F	FINING F	LKD	LKD	LKD	LKD	LKD
	DENTIAL	DENTIAL	DENTIAL		UED)	DENTIAL			DENTIAL	DENTIAL	DENTIAL	DENTIAL		DENTIAL			DENTIAL	DENTIAL		DENTIAL		DENTIAL		DENTIAL			DENTIAL		DENTIAL		DENTIAL		DENTIAL	PENTIAL		UED)		DENTIAL		DENTIAL	DENTIAL	DENTIAL		DENTIAL		
	RESIL	RESIL	RESIL		ICE (CONTIN	RESIL			RESIL	RESIL	RESIL	RESIL		RESIL			RESIL	RESIL		RESIL		RESIL		RESIL			RESIL		RESIL		RESIL		RESI	RESIL		CE (CONTIN		RESIL		RESIL	RESIL	RESIL		RESIL		
	22	22	E7		ALENCIA PLA	R4			85	RI	SZ	ß		R4			RS	R1		R2		R3		R4			RS		12		22		R3	28		LENCIA PLA		RS		R1	R2	R3		R4		
1	Fol				2-7 VA					FO2								F03											104							2-7 VA				FOS						

(I) KITCHEN SMALLER THAN 13m2 (2) NC/H2 = SKY COMPONENT (INCLINED\HORIZONTAL WINDOWS)



36

DAYLIGHT AND SUNLIGHT EXISTING VS. PROPOSED RELEASE 13, ISSUE 01

	DSS % WINTER											N/A																	N/A							40.9%	40.9%											
	ANNUAL											₹,N																	N/A							15.0%	13.8%											
	PR. WINTER											A/M																	N/A							13	13											
	ANNUAL											M/M																	N/N							68	69											
	EX. L WINTER											M N																	MA							55	55											
Ì	ANNUA											₹/N																	N/N							8	8											
	LOSS % WINTER											M/A																	N/N							40.9%	40.9%											
	ANNUAL											N/A																	N/A							15.0%	13.8%											
	PR. WINTER											₹/N																	V/V							13	13											
	ANNUAL											N/N																	V/N							68	69											
	EX. WINTER											M/M																	N/A							55	8											
	TVNNAL											¥/N																	N/N							80	80											
	sso %	%0.0	%0.0	%0.0	%0.0		0.0%			%0.0		%0.0	%0.0	%0.0	0.0%	%0.0	%0.0	%0.0	%0.0	%0.0	%0.0	%O`O	%0.0	1.7%	%0.0	%T-0	%0.0	0.2%	%O.O		6.4%	0.0%	10.4%	%0.0	16.0%	0.0%	%0.0	%0.0		0.0%		%0.0		0.0%		0.0%		0.0%
	ROS	0.0	0.0	0.0	0.0		0.0			0.0		0.0	0.0	0.0	0.0	0.0	0.0	0.0	0.0	0.0	0.0	0.0	0.0	0.3	0.0	0.0	0.0	0.0	0.0		п	0.0	17	0.0	2.7	00	0.0	0.0		0.0		0.0		0.0		0.0		0.0
	ы К. %	97	971	98.86	97.8		98.8			97.3		<u> 99.3</u>	9 9 .8	<u> 9</u> 9.8	8.99	99.9	<u> 99.9</u>	9 9 .9	99.9	9 3 .9	9 9 .9	<u>99.9</u>	88°.9	94.6	71	98.4	98.7	98.8	98.9		91.2	94.2	87.3	95.3	81.7 o.4 o	99.4	9 9 .3	26.7		6.66		<u> 39.9</u>		6.66		6.66		6.66
1	× ×	97	971	98.8	97.8		98.8			97.3		99.3	99.8	99.8	99.9	99.9	99.9	99.9	99.9	99.9	99.9	99.9	99.9	96.3	7	98.5	98.7	66	98.9		97.4	942	97.3	95.3	97.2 0.40	99.4	99.3	99.7		99.9		99.9		99.9		99.9		99.9
	ross %	%I-0I	2.6%	%E'E	5.2%		7.7%			8.7%		11.0%	10.2%	10.2%	10.4%	10.7%	11.4%	11.8%	12.5%	13.3%	14.1%	15.1%	15.9%	1.3%	П.3%	10.5%	11.1%	11.2%	11.8%		%8°ZI	13.4%	14.2%	15.1%	16.5%	17.6%	16.7%	9.0%		8.3%		8.9%		8.9%		9.4%		9.8%
	ross	3.9	1	1.3	Q		m			3.4		2.4	2.6	2.8	m	3.2	3.5	3.7	4	4.3	4.6	ß	5.3	2.4	2.6	2.7	m	3.1	3.4		3.7	3.9	42	4.0	ت د	2.9	5.3	2.3		2.4		2.7		2.8		en		3.2
<u></u>	a %	34.7	37.9	37.6	36.8		35.9			35.5		19.5	22.9	24.7	25.9	26.6	27.2	27.6	27.9	28	28.1	28.1	28	18.9	20.4	22.9	241	24.6	25.3		25.1	25.2	25.4	25.4	25.3 25.3	26.3	26.5	23.3		26.4		27.5		28.5		8		29.62
	й ∗	38.6	38.9	38.9	38.8		38.9			38.9		219	25.5	27.5	28.9	29.8	30.7	313	319	32.3	32.7	1.55	33.3	213	53	25.6	27.1	27.7	28.7		28.8	29.1	29.6	59.9	30.3	319	318	25.6		28.8		30.2		313		32		32.8
	sso %	10.1%	2.6%	3.3%	51%	5.9%	6.4%	8.0%	7.5%	8.7%		110%	10.2%	10.2%	10.4%	10.7%	11.4%	118%	12.5%	13.3%	14.1%	15.1%	15.9%	113%	113%	10.5%	111%	112%	11.8%		12.8%	13.4%	14.2%	15.1%	16.5% 17.4%	17.6%	16.7%	9.1%	8.6%	8.8%	8.6%	9.0%	88%	9.0%	9.2%	9.4%	9.6%	9.8%
	SSOI	3.9	1	1.3	Q	2.3	2.5	31	2.9	3.4		24	2.6	2.8	m	3.2	3.5	3.7	4	4.3	4.6	ß	5.3	2.4	2.6	2.7	m	3.1	3.4		3.7	3.9	42	4.5	2 2	93	5.3	2.3	23	2.5	2.5	2.7	2.7	2.8	5.9	en	31	3.2
(100	e	34.7	37.9	37.6	36.9	36.6	36.4	35.7	36	35.5		19.5	22.9	24.7	25.9	26.6	27.2	27.6	27.9	28	281	281	28	18.9	20.4	22.9	24.1	24.6	25.3		25.1	25.2	25.4	25.4	25.3 2f. 0	263	26.5	22.9	24.6	25.9	26.5	27.4	27.9	28.3	28.5	53	29.2	29.5
	× ×	38.6	38.9	38.9	38.9	38.9	38.9	38.8	38.9	38.9		21.9	25.5	27.5	28.9	29.8	30.7	31.3	31.9	32.3	32.7	1.55	33.3	21.3	53	25.6	27.1	27.7	28.7		28.8	29.1	29.6	59.9	30.3	31.9	31.8	25.2	26.9	28.4	53	30.1	30.6	31.1	31.4	32	32.3	32.7
	WINDOW																																															
		ĸ	Q	96	90	90	90	90	90	90			8	8	8	8	8	Q	8	8	8	8	00		10	01	10	01	10		1	01	10	10	5 5	5 10	10	Q	ą	25	25	ą	S	Q	R	R	8	2
	OGNIM	W9/F0	W1/FO	W2/FC	W4/F0	W5/F0	W6/F0	W7/F0	W8/F0	W9/F0		W1/F0	W2/FC	W3/FC	W4/F0	WS/FC	W6/FC	W7/F0	W8/F0	W9/F0	W10/F	W11/FG	W12/F	W1/F0	W2/FC	W3/FC	W4/F0	WS/F0	W6/F0		W7/F0	W8/F0	W9/FC	W10/F	WIL/FC	W13/F	W14/F	W1/F0	W2/F0	W3/FC	W4/F0	WS/FC	W6/F0	W7/F0	W8/F0	W9/FC	W10/F	W11/FG
	ROOM NOTES	ASSUMED	ASSUMED	ASSUMED	ASSUMED		ASSUMED			ASSUMED																																						
	ROOM USE	LKD	LKD	ГКD	LIVING ROOM		UNKNOWN	UNKNOWN	UNKNOWN	UNKNOWN	UNKNOWN	UNKNOWN	UNKNOWN	UNKNOWN	UNKNOWN	UNKNOWN	UNKNOWN	UNKNOWN	UNKNOWN	UNKNOWN	UNKNOWN	UNKNOWN	UNKNOWN	UNKNOWN		UNKNOWN	UNKNOWN	UNKNOWN	UNKNOWN	UNKNOWN	UNKNOWN	UNKNOWN	UNKNOWN	UNKNOWN	UNKNOWN	UNKNOWN	UNKNOWN	UNKNOWN	UNKNOWN	UNKNOWN	UNKNOWN	UNKNOWN	UNKNOWN					
	реореету Түре	RESIDENTIAL	RESIDENTIAL	RESIDENTIAL	RESIDENTIAL		RESIDENTIAL			RESIDENTIAL		RESIDENTIAL	RESIDENTIAL	RESIDENTIAL	RESIDENTIAL	RESIDENTIAL	RESIDENTIAL	RESIDENTIAL	RESIDENTIAL	RESIDENTIAL	RESIDENTIAL	RESIDENTIAL	RESIDENTIAL	RESIDENTIAL	RESIDENTIAL	RESIDENTIAL	RESIDENTIAL	RESIDENTIAL	RESIDENTIAL	CONTINUED)	RESIDENTIAL	RESIDENTIAL	RESIDENTIAL	RESIDENTIAL	RESIDENTIAL	RESIDENTIAL	RESIDENTIAL	RESIDENTIAL		RESIDENTIAL		RESIDENTIAL		RESIDENTIAL		RESIDENTIAL		RESIDENTIAL
	MOOA	RS	12	22	ß		R4			52	TECOILET	고	SZ	ß	Rd	52	R6	R7	RB	82	RIO	R11	RIZ	RI	SZ	R3	R4	52	R6	ATE COURT (R7	R8	R9	RIO	LI CIO	R13	RIA	RI		R2		R3		R4		RS		R6
	FLOOR		FOG								NOPTHON	FOO												FOI						NORTHGA								FO2										

(I) KITCHEN SMALLER THAN 13m2

> JIA CHARTERED SURVEYORS

DAYLIGHT AND SUNLIGHT EXISTING VS. PROPOSED RELEASE 13, ISSUE 01

s % WINTER											N/A															241%	241%																	N/A			
ANNUAL											N/A															%E.OI	%E.OI																	N/A			
R. WINTER											N/A															22	22																	N/A			
ANNUAL F											N/A															78	78																	N/A			
≝X. WINTER											N/A															59	59																	N/A			
ANNUAL											N/A															87	87																	N/A			
LOSS %											VA N/A															0.3% 24.1%	0.3% 24.1%																	UA N/A			
VINTER A											4 V															5	2																	4			
A INUAL V											4/A															78 2	78 2																	44			
WINTER											N/A															53	53																	N/A			
ANNUAL											N/A															87	87																	N/A			
ross %		%0.0		%0.0	0.000	\$0.0	%0.0		%O.O		%0.0			%O.O	1.1%	%0.0	1.5%	0.0%	2.5%	%O.O	5.2%	%O.O	3.8%	%0.0	16.6%	%0.0%	%0.0	%0.0		%0.0		%0.0		%0.0	~~~ ~~ ~~ ~~ ~~ ~~ ~~ ~~ ~~ ~~ ~~ ~~ ~~	*0.0	%0.0		%0.0		%0.0			%0.0		0.0%	
SOM		0.0		0.0	0	00	0.0		0.0		0.0			0.0	0.2	0.0	0.3	0.0	0.4	0.0	6.0	0.0	16	0.0	18	0.0	0.0	0.0		0.0		0.0		0.0	00	0.0	0.0		0.0		0.0			0.0		0.0	
ä »		<u> 39.9</u>		<u> 39.9</u>	0.00	n ñ n	99.9		99.9		99.9			75.8	96.3	87.8	95.9	91.8	35	94.3	92.3	95.6	87.8	96.5	80.1	99.4	99.3	99.8		99.9		99.9		6°66	000	n n	6.06		99.9		99.9			6.66		99.9	
× ×		99.9		99.9	000	n n n	99.9		99.9		99.9			75.8	97.4	87.8	97.4	816	97.4	943	97.4	95.6	97.3	96.5	96	99.4	99.3	9.68		99.9		99.9		6.66	000	ກ	0.00		99.9		99.9			99.9		9.9.9	
s %		10.2%		11.2%	100 001	KC%	12.5%		13.5%		14.5%			9.3%	9.3%	9.8%	10.1%	10.3%	11.0%	11.2%	12.3%	%6'टा	14.1%	14.9%	36.3%	15.3%	14.5%	7.6%		7.4%		7.2%		8.0%	NO O	80%	9.2%		9:9%		3.8%			10.9%		11.9%	
SSOI		3.4		3.8		4	4.3		4.7		51			22	24	2.6	2.8	5.9	3.2	3.3	3.7	3.9	4.3	4.6	5.1	5.2	4.9	2.3		2.3		23		56	ç	0	3.1		3.4		3.4			3.8		4.2	
ai x		30		30.1	- 00	TIDE	30.2		30.2		30			21.5	23.5	24	52	25.3	25.9	26.1	26.3	26.3	26.3	26.2	26.1	28.7	28.9	27.9		28.8		29.6		8	1.06	30.4	30.7		30.9		31.3			311		311	
ŭ "		33.4		33.9		341.3	34.5		34.9		35.1			23.7	25.9	26.6	27.8	282	1.65	29.4	OE	30.2	30.6	30.8	312	33.9	33.8	30.2		311		319		32.6	1 66	33.4	33.8		34.3		34.7			34.9		35.3	
ross %	10.0%	10.5%	10.7%	10.9%	112%	12 2%	12.5%	13.0%	13.5%	140%	14.5%		15.1%	9.3%	9.3%	9.8%	10.1%	10.3%	110%	112%	12.3%	12.9%	14.1%	14.9%	16.3%	15.3%	14.5%	7.0%	7.3%	7.4%	7.3%	7.6%	7.5%	8.0%	9 E &	8.7%	8.9%	91%	9.4%	9.6%	9.8%	10.1%		10.6%	10.9%	11.4%	119%
SSOI	3.3	3.5	3.6	3.7	3.8	4.1	4.3	4.5	4.7	6.9	5.1		5.3	22	2.4	2.6	2.8	5.9	3.2	3.3	3.7	3.9	6.4	4.6	5.1	5.2	4.9	2.1	5.2	2.3	23	54	54	2.6	a	9 63	m	31	32	3.3	3.4	3.5		3.7	3.8	4	4.2
ă z	29.62	29.9	30	30.1	301	TOP	30.2	30.1	30.1	OE	30		29.9	215	23.5	24	25	25.3	25.9	26.1	26.3	26.3	26.3	262	261	28.7	28.9	27.7	28	28.7	62	29.3	58.6	30.1	0.06	30.5	30.8	30.9	31	31	312	312		312	312	312	311
× *	32.9	33.4	33.6	33.8	33.9	34.2	34.5	34.6	34.8	34.9	35.1		35.2	23.7	25.9	26.6	27.8	282	1.65	29.4	30	30.2	30.6	30.8	312	33.9	33.8	29.8	30.2	31	31.3	31.7	Ŋ	32.6	100	33.4	33.8	34	34.2	34.3	34.6	34.7		34.9	35	35.2	35.3
WINDOW																																															
wodniw	W12/F02	W13/F02	W14/F02	W15/F02	W16/F02	W1//FUC	W19/F02	W20/F02	W21/F02	W22/F02	W23/F02		W24/F02	W1/F03	W2/F03	W3/F03	W4/F03	W5/F03	W6/F03	W7/F03	W8/F03	W9/F03	W10/F03	W11/F03	W12/F03	W13/F03	W14/F03	W1/F04	W2/F04	W3/F04	W4/F04	W5/F04	W6/F04	W7/F04 W8/F04	WOLEDA	W3/F04	W11/F04	W12/F04	W13/F04	W14/F04	W15/F04	W16/F04		W17/F04	W18/F04	W19/F04	W20/F04
ROOM NOTES																																															
Room USE	UNKNOWN	UNKNOWN	UNKNOWN	UNKNOWN	UNKNOWN	UNKNOWN	UNKNOWN	UNKNOWN	UNKNOWN	UNKNOWN	UNKNOWN		UNKNOWN	UNKNOWN	UNKNOWN	UNKNOWN	UNKNOWN	UNKNOWN	UNKNOWN	UNKNOWN	UNKNOWN	UNKNOWN	UNKNOWN	UNKNOWN	UNKNOWN	UNKNOWN	UNKNOWN	UNKNOWN	UNKNOWN	UNKNOWN	UNKNOWN	UNKNOWN	UNKNOWN	UNKNOWN	TRIPRICATE	UNKNOWN	UNKNOWN	UNKNOWN	UNKNOWN	UNKNOWN	UNKNOWN	UNKNOWN		UNKNOWN	UNKNOWN	UNKNOWN	UNKNOWN
ркоректу ТҮРЕ		RESIDENTIAL		RESIDENTIAL	A PROPERTY AND	KESIDENIIAL	RESIDENTIAL		RESIDENTIAL		RESIDENTIAL	CONTINUED)		RESIDENTIAL		RESIDENTIAL		RESIDENTIAL		RESIDENTIAL	DECIDENTIAL	KESIDENIIAL	RESIDENTIAL		RESIDENTIAL		RESIDENTIAL		CONTINUED)	RESIDENTIAL		RESIDENTIAL															
MOON		R7		88	ş	P	RIO		R11		RL2	ATE COURT (6		12	R2	R3	R4	82	R6	R7	RB	2	RIO	RII	R12	RI3	R14	12		R2		R3		R4	g	2	ß		R7		R8		NTE COURT (C	R9		RIO	
												IORTHG		503														0.4															IORTHG.				

(I) KITCHEN SMALLER THAN 13m2 (2) NC/H2 = SKY COMPONENT (INCLINED\HORIZONTAL WINDOWS) ITERATION NO.: IR31 (10.06.2020) ARCHITECT: ADAJYE ASSOCIATES

DAYLIGHT AND SUNLIGHT EXISTING VS. PROPOSED RELEASE 13, ISSUE 01

	ISS % WINTER																	17.2%	20.7%		30.0%	30.0%	26.3%	31.6%	31.6%	36.8%	41.2%		43.8%	50.0%	46.2%	20.0%	16.7%	21.7%	22.7%	30.0%	35.0%	35.3%	43.8%	43.8%	53.8%	16.0%		16.0%	16.0%		20.8%	22.7%	
	ANNUAL																	14.6%	14.3%		8.2%	8.3%	7.6%	9.4%	9.8%	%ह:टा	13.7%		14.3%	15.6%	14.0%	7.2%	5.5%	7.5%	7.2%	10.0%	11.9%	П.3%	14.6%	14.6%	16.7%	5.0%		5.0%	5.1%		6.5%	6.8%	
	PR. WINTER																	24	23		14	14	14	13	13	12	10		Ø	7	7	20	50	18	17	14	13	11	თ	Ø	9	21		21	51		19	17	
	TANNAL																	41	42		67	99	61	58	55	50	44		42	38	37	64	69	62	64	Z	្លុ	47	41	41	35	76		76	R		72	68	
(MOOS	EX WINTER																	53	53		20	20	6I	Q	6I	SI	ы		9I	4	13	52	24	53	23	50	50	11	16	16	13	52		25	25		24	55	
APSH (ANNUAL																	48	49		73	72	99	64	61	57	21		49	45	43	69	73	67	8	8	28	23	48	48	42	8		80	79		11	73	
	LOSS % WINTER																	17.2%	20.7%		30.0%	30.0%	26.3%	31.6%	31.6%	36.8%	41.2%		43.8%	50.0%	46.2%	20.0%	16.7%	21.7%	55.7%	30.0%	35.0%	35.3%	43.8%	43.8%	53.8%	20.0%	16.0%	16.0%	20.0%	17.4%	20.8%	22.7%	23.8%
	TYNNA																	14.6%	14.3%		8.2%	8.3%	7.6%	9.4%	9.8%	%ह:टा	13.7%		14.3%	15.6%	14.0%	7.2%	5.5%	7.5%	7.2%	10.0%	11.9%	11.3%	14.6%	14.6%	16.7%	6.3%	5.0%	5.0%	6.3%	5.3%	6.5%	6.8%	7.4%
	PR. WINTER																	24	23		14	14	14	13	13	12	10		Ø	7	7	50	50	18	12	14	13	11	თ	Ø	9	50	51	21	50	19	19	17	16
	ANNUAL																	41	42		67	99	61	58	55	50	44		42	38	37	64	69	62	64	2	25 S	47	41	41	35	75	76	76	74	72	72	68	63
(WINDOW)	EX. WINTER																	53	53		20	20	6I	g	6I	ଗ୍	ы		16	4	13	52	24	53	23	8	50	Д	91	9I	E	52	52	52	52	53	24	55	21
APSH	ANNUAL																	48	49		73	72	99	64	61	57	51		49	45	43	69	73	67	8	8	29	23	48	48	42	8	80	80	62	76	1	73	89
	sso1	%O'O		%O`O		1.6%	%0.0	1.3%	%0.0%	2.0%	0.0%	4.2%	%O'O	5.8%	%10	10.9%	0.1%	%0.0	%T-O		0.0%	1.1%	%0.0	1.0%	%0.0	%9°0	%0.0		%F 0	%0.0	%0.0	0.0%	%E'O	0.0%	0.2%	0.0%	0.1%	%0.0	%0.0	0.0%	%0.0	0.0%		%O'O	0.0%		0.0%	0.0%	
	MOS LOSS	0.0		0.0		0.3	0.0	0.2	0.0	0.3	0.0	0.7	0.0	10	0.0	18	0.0	0.0	0.0		0.0	1.0	0.0	10	0.0	0.0	0.0		0.0	0.0	0.0	0.0	0.0	0.0	0.0	0.0	0.0	0.0	0.0	0.0	0.0	0.0		0.0	0.0		0.0	0.0	
	ä »	<u> 39</u> .9		99°.9		95.6	85.8	96.1	90.8	95.5	93.4	93.2	95.2	91.6	96.1	86.6	94.3	97.3	97.3		100	38.6	9 9 .9	98.5	<u> 39</u> .9	98.9	99.9		98.1	95.6	83.3	88	99.4	97.4	3 8'3	96.3	99.5 2	90.6	98.6	98.1	83.6	100		39.7	100		99°5	99.9	
NSL	× "	99.9		99.9		971	85.8	97.4	908	97.4	93.4	97.4	95.2	97.3	96.2	97.2	944	97.4	97.4		100	99.7	99.9	99.5	9.9.9	39.5	99.9		982	95.6	83.3	981	99.7	97.4	9.9.6	96.3	9 9 .6	90.6	98.7	981	83.6	100		99.7	100		99.5	99.9	
	"K	12.4%		13.4%		%16	9.3%	9.7%	10.0%	10.9%	111%	12.1%	%6'21	14.3%	15.3%	17.3%	18.3%	18.8%	18.0%		14.1%	14.1%	14.1%	14.0%	14.7%	15.0%	15.8%		16.5%	17.6%	20.0%	14.9%	13.7%	14.9%	13.5%	14.9%	14.2%	15.8%	15.7%	16.8%	%0'6I	13.0%		13.1%	15.7%		12.8%	12.5%	
	SSO1	4.4		4.8		21	22	2.4	2.5	2.8	5.9	3.1	3.3	3.6	3.8	4.2	4.4	4.5	4.3		4.4	4.4	6.4	4.2	4.2	41	4		3.8	3.7	3.6	4.4	4.4	4.3	4	41	41	3.9	3.8	3.7	3.5	4.4		4.4	42		4.2	4	
ROOM)	д %	31.1		30.9		21.1	21.5	22.3	22.5	8	232	22.6	22.3	215	21.1	201	19.6	19.4	19.6		26.9	26.8	26.1	25.7	24.4	23.3	21.3		19.3	17.3	14.4	25.2	27.8	24.6	51	23.5	24.7	20.8	20.4	18.3	14.9	29.5		29.3	8		28.7	27.9	
VSC (ŭ "«	35.5		35.7		23.2	23.7	24.7	55	25.8	261	25.7	25.6	25.1	24.9	24.3	24	23.9	23.9		313	312	30.4	29.9	28.6	27.4	25.3		231	51	18	29.6	32.2	28.9	312	27.6	28.8	24.7	24.2	22	18.4	33.9		33.7	33.2		32.9	319	
	% SSO1	12.1%	12.4%	13.2%	13.7%	9.1%	9.3%	9.7%	10.0%	10.9%	2111%	12.1%	12.9%	14.3%	15.3%	17.3%	18.3%	18.8%	18.0%		14.1%	14.1%	14.1%	14.0%	14.7%	15.0%	15.8%		16.5%	17.6%	20.0%	14.9%	13.7%	14.9%	13.5%	14.9%	14.2%	15.8%	15.7%	16.8%	19.0%	12.9%	13.0%	13.1%	12.9%	13.0%	12.8%	12.7%	12.7%
	SSOT	4.3	4.4	4.7	4.9	51	55	24	2.5	28	53	31	3.3	3.6	3.8	4.2	4.4	4.5	4.3		4.4	4.4	4.3	4.2	4.2	41	4		3.8	3.7	3.6	4.4	4.4	4.3	40	41	41	3.9	38	3.7	3.5	4.4	4.4	4.4	4.3	4.3	42	41	4
(WINDOW)	2d - %	311	311	31	30.9	211	215	22.3	22.5	83	23.2	22.6	22.3	215	211	20.1	19.61	19.4	19.6		26.9	26.8	261	25.7	24.4	23.3	213		19.3	17.3	14.4	25.2	27.8	24.6	51	23.5	24.7	20.8	20.4	18.3	14.9	29.6	29.4	29.3	162	28.8	28.7	28.1	27.5
VSC	х <u>«</u> м с	35.4	35.5	35.7	35.8	23.2	23.7	24.7	25	25.8	261	25.7	25.6	25.1	24.9	24.3	24	23.9	23.9		31.3	312	30.4	29.9	28.6	27.4	25.3		23.1	51	18	29.6	32.2	28.9	312	27.6	28.8	24.7	24.2	22	18.4	34	33.8	33.7	33.4	TEE	32.9	32.2	31.5
	WIND																																																
	MOGNI	/21/F04	/22/F04	/23/F04	/24/F04	/1/F05	/2/F05	/3/F05	/4/F05	/5/F05	/6/F05	17/F05	/8/F05	/9/F05	/10/F05	/11/F05	/12/F05	/13/F05	/14/FO5		/1/F00	/2/F00	/3/F00	/4/F00	/5/F00	/6/F00	17/F00		/8/F00	/9/F00	/10/F00	/1/F01	/2/F01	/3/F01	/4/F01	/S/F01	/6/F01	/7/F01	/8/F01	/9/F01	/10/F01	/1/F02	/2/F02	/3/F02	/4/F02	/5/F02	/6/F02	17/F02	/8/F02
	5	>	>	>	>	>	>	>	>	>	>	>	>	>	>	>	>	>	>		>	>	>	>	>	>	>		>	>	>	>	>	>	>	>	>	>	>	>	>	>	>	>	>	>	>	>	>
	ROOM NOTES																																																
		NWO	NMO	NMC	NMC	NMC	NWO	NWO	NWC	NMO	NWO	NWO	NWO	NMO	NMO	NMO	NWO	NMO	NMC		NMC	NMC	NMO	NMC	NWO	NWO	NWC		NWO	NMC	NMC	NMC	NMC	NMC	NWO	NMO	NMO	NMC	NMO	NMC	NWO	NWO	NMO	NWO	NMO	NMC	NMO	NMO	NMC
	ROOM USE	UNKNO	UNKNO	UNKNO	UNKNO	UNKNO	UNKNO	UNKNO	UNKNO	UNKNO	UNKNO	UNKNO	UNKNO	UNKNO	UNKNO	UNKNO	UNKNO	UNKNO	UNKNO		UNKNO	UNKNO	UNKNO	UNKNO	UNKNO	UNKNO	UNKNO		UNKNO	UNKNO	UNKNO	UNKNO	UNKNO	UNKNG	UNKNO	UNKNO	UNKNO	UNKNO	UNKNO	UNKNO	UNKNO	UNKNO	UNKNO	UNKNO	UNKNO	UNKNO	UNKNO	UNKNO	UNKNO
	OPERTY PE	SIDENTIAL		SIDENTIAL		SIDENTIAL		SIDENTIAL	SIDENTIAL	SIDENTIAL	SIDENTIAL	SIDENTIAL	SIDENTIAL	SIDENTIAL	ED)	SIDENTIAL	SIDENTIAL	SIDENTIAL	SIDENTIAL	SIDENTIAL	SIDENTIAL	SIDENTIAL	SIDENTIAL		SIDENTIAL	SIDENTIAL		SIDENTIAL	SIDENTIAL																				
	MOO MOO	11 R.		12 RI		1 81	2 RI	3 RI	4 Rt	5 Rt	RI	7 RI	8 RI	9 RI	10 Rt	11 Rt	I2 SI	13 RI	14 RI	RT	1	S S	8 S	4 R(5 RI	6 RI	7 RI	RT (CONTINU	8 Ri	8	10 Ri	L K	α. N	33	ά.	2 S	8	7 R.	8	9 R	IO RI	1 R1		2 Ki	S.		4 Rl	а S	
	8 NOOL	α.		α		DS R	ď	Ŕ	à	ŭ	ćź	αź	ŭ	ä	Rì	8	2	ъ	Я	HILHAM COU	20 R	62	œ	C2	Ľ	ć	R	НІГНАМ СОЦ	8	α	α	01 R	αź	α	œ	œ	α	α	œ	α	α	02 R		ŭ	ά		œ	α	
	LL.					LL.														0	LL I							0				ι.										Ľ.							

(I) KITCHEN SMALLER THAN 13m2

v2.02

38

PROJECT NO: 13866 PROJECT NAME: POPE'S ROAD 17/06/2020

CHARTERED SURVEYORS

DAYLIGHT AND SUNLIGHT EXISTING VS. PROPOSED RELEASE 13, ISSUE 01

	LOSS % WINTER	28.6%	30.0%	33.3%	41.2%	42.9%	11.5%	19.2%	19.2%	19.2%		19.2%	25.0%	27.3%	22.7%	33.3%	40.0%							0.0%			0.0%				200	\$0.0					N/A								
	TVNNV	9.0%	9.8%	%S:01	14.0%	14.0%	4.3%	7.4%	7.2%	7.4%		7.2%	8.8%	9.7%	8.6%	12.5%	15.8%							0.0%			0.0%				100 0	*9N					∀ N								
4	PR. WINTER	15	14	51	10	80	23	21	21	51		21	18	16	17	12	σ							8			1					-					V N								
	ANNUAL	61	22	49	43	37	99	63	64	63		64	62	56	ŝ	42	R							65			21				Ę	'n					V.V								
	ex. WINTER	21	50	8	1	Z	26	26	26	26		56	24	52	55	81	15							80			1					-					∀ N								
	TVNNAL	67	19	55	50	43	69	89	69	89		69	89	29	58	48	88							65			21				ç	Ŗ					V.V								
	25 % WINTER	28.6%	30.0%	33.3%	41.2%	42.9%	11.5%	19.2%	19.2%	19.2%		19.2%	25.0%	27.3%	22.7%	33.3%	40.0%									%0.0			0.0%				ŝ	0.0%	0.0%		₹.N								
	ANNUAL 201	9.0%	9.8% IO 7%	10.9%	14.0%	14.0%	4.3%	7.4%	7.2%	7.4%		7.2%	8.8%	9.7%	8.6%	12.5%	15.8%									0.0%			0.0%				8	0.0%	0.0%		V.V								
	VINTER	LD LD	4 0		0		e.						0	ω.	4	Q																					4								
		-				8	0		77	0		cu St		-	3	1	0									9			-1					-	1										
	NTER AI	6	36 F	46	4	37	99	9	ů	9		ġ	66	26	3	48	33									ŝ			17					ίũ.	51		Z								
1		51	02 8	9	17	2	26	26	26	26		26	24	52	22	18	15									ω			-1					1	1										
	ANN	67	19 95	22	20	43	69	68	69	89		69	68	62	58	48	8									55			17		4	4		27	53										
	SS %	%O.O	%0.0	%0.0	%0.0	%O'O	0.0%	%0.0	0.0%	%O.O		%0.0	0.0%	0.0%	%O.O	%O'O	0.0%		%10			0.3%		0.3%			0.4%			5.8%	0.01	KF:01					0.0%	30.0	%0.0 %0.0	200	*0.0		%O.O	1.1%	%0.0%
	LOSS SQM	0.0	00	0.0	0.0	0.0	0.0	0.0	0.0	0.0		0.0	0.0	0.0	0.0	0.0	0.0		0.0			0.0		01			01			0.2	ć	0					00		00	6	8		0.0	01	0.0
	ä »	99.7	88°.8	99.1	8	84.7	98.5	99.6	98.3	99.4		98.1	99.4	971	8	98.9	88		97.9			971		96.6			98.1			916	ş	60.4					88.9	5	88.9 88.9	g	0		8	88	8
	× ×	99.7	0.00	166	66	84.7	98.5	9.66	98.3	99.4		981	99.4	971	66	98.9	86		98			97.4		96.9			98.5			942	C CF	e N					989		880 880	gg	D D		66	166	66
	s % Loss	12.7%	%6:21	13.8%	15.5%	18.3%	14.9%	14.6%	14.0%	13.9%		13.6%	13.6%	13.9%	14.8%	15.8%	19.5%		%6'21			18.0%		%16			14.3%			%८ दा		E 4%					13.8%	10 401	14.4%	15.0%	% O.CT		15.3%	15.6%	16.1%
	ssol	3.9	3.7	3.6	3.6	3.4	4.4	4.3	41	4		3.9	3.8	3.7	3.6	3.4	32		m			4.4		2.6			3.2			4.7	c c	n					48) F I	25	5.4	¥.0		5.3	5.4	5.8
	ä »	26.9	52	22.5	19.6	15.2	25.1	25.2	25.1	24.7		24.7	24.2	23	20.8	181	13.2		20.3			20		26.1			191			32.2	0.00	n 12					6.62		30.9	30.7	1.06		29.4	262	30.3
	۵.	30.8	28.7	261	23.2	18.6	29.5	29.5	292	28.7		28.6	28	26.7	24.4	215	16.4		23.3			24.4		28.7			22.3			36.9	0.00	20.0					34.7	- FF -	361	361	TOP		34.7	34.6	36.1
		12.7%	13.0% 13.6%	13.8%	15.5%	18.3%	14.9%	14.6%	14.0%	13.9%		13.6%	13.6%	13.9%	14.8%	15.8%	19.5%		13.7%	13.2%	12.6%	18.3%	17.3%	12.8%	12.1%	0.0%	17.8%	16.7%	0.0%	12.7%	%/TI	13.3% 15.7%	14.3%	0.0%	0.0%		13.8%		14.4%	15.0%	\$0.CT		15.3%	15.6%	16.1%
		9.9	8.8	3.6	3.6	8.4	4.4	6.4	41	57		9.9	3.8	3.7	3.6	3.4	32		3.4	81	27	42	4.5	41	3.7	0	5.2	5.5	0	4.7	n (2	5.3	0	0		81	2	25	22	¥.		5.3	5.4	5.8
	e	6.9	5.5	52	9.6	25	51	52	51	4.7		4.7	42	0	0.8	18	285		15 0	0.4	8.8	8.7	15	62	6.9	3.3	4	7.5	e e	53		0.5	47	81	e g		66		, a 0.0	207			9.4	26	0.3
	~ ~ ×	3.8	9.9	10	32	3.6	9.5 2	9.5 2	32 28	3.7 2		3.6	cu m	5.7 2	9.4	15 11	1		1.9	3.5	T2	60	0	0	0.6	3.3 2	3.2 2	m	a N	0	p (35 6	9	1	0		47		10		7		4.7 2	4.6	91 3
	TES %	ň	<u>Ki</u> k	1 80	λί	18	δü	δi	δj	Ñ		ñ	23	ñ	Ň	5	16		Ň	λí	0	20	ίΩ.	8	ĕ	ά	ξij	ö	œ	66	5 8	5 6	ιά.	ğ	0		, e		ñ (ñ	8	6		ĕ	ð	ē
	<u>v</u>																																												
		W9/F02	W10/F02	W12/F02	W13/F02	W14/F02	W1/F03	W2/F03	W3/F03	W4/F03		WS/F03	W6/F03	W7/F03	W8/F03	W9/F03	W10/F03		W4/F01	WS/F01	W6/F01	W1/F01	W2/F01	W5/F02	W6/F02	W7/F02	W1/F02	W2/F02	W8/F02	W5/F03	W6/ H03	W1/F03	W3/F03	W7/F03	W8/F03		W1/F01	The second	W1/F02	WP/EUP	WC/FOC		W1/F01	W2/F01	W1/F02
	ROOM NOTES																																												
		NN	NN	NN	NN	NN	NN	NN	NN	NN		NN	NN	NN	NN	NN	NN					WC	WC							WO	5						N		NN	NN	NA		NN	NN	NN
	ROOM USE	UNKNO	UNKNO	UNKNO	UNKNO	UNKNO	UNKNO	UNKNO	UNKNON	UNKNOV		UNKNOV	UNKNOV	UNKNON	UNKNO	UNKNOV	UNKNO		LKD	LKD	ГКD	BEDROC	BEDROG	LKD	LKD	LKD	LKD	LKD	LKD	BEDROG	BEUKO	LKD LKD	LKD	LKD	LKD		UNKNOW	CIN/INI	UNKNO	INKNOW	CNNNIO		UNKNOV	UNKNO	UNKNO
		IDENTIAL	IDENTIAL	DENTIAL	DENTIAL	DENTIAL	DENTIAL	DENTIAL	DENTIAL	IDENTIAL		IDENTIAL	IDENTIAL	DENTIAL	IDENTIAL	IDENTIAL	IDENTIAL		DENTIAL			IDENTIAL		IDENTIAL			IDENTIAL			IDENTIAL	101010-000	IDENIIAL	INUED)				DENTIAL	19121-2-4	DENTIAL	DENTIAL	DENINT		IDENTIAL	IDENTIAL	IDENTIAL
	M TYPE	RES	RES	RESI	(CONTINUED	RESI	RESI	RESI	RESI	RESI	RES.	ROAD	RESI			RESI		RESI			RESI			RES		KE:	ROAD (CONT			c	RESI	1 220	RESI	DEC	2	9	RESI	RES.	RES						
	00 02	R6	R7	88	8	RIO	52	22	2	R4	AM COURT	R5	86	R7	88	62	RIO	ATLANTIC	13			22		22			R4			12	2	2	ATLANTIC			ANTIC DOM	2	! 8	2	8	22	LANTIC ROV	RI	22	12
	FLOO						F03				CHILH							22-26	Fol					F02						БОЗ			22-26			TA AT	FOI	5	FO2			46 AT	FOI		F02

(1) KITCHEN SMALLER THAN 13m2 (2) INC\HZ= SKY COMPONENT (INCLINED\HORIZONTAL WINDOWS)

39

20 July 2020

(3) SINGLE ASPECT ROOM DEEPER THAN Sm

DAYLIGHT AND SUNLIGHT EXISTING VS. PROPOSED RELEASE 13, ISSUE 01

22	/INTER					.0%				%0		
SSOT	NNUAL V					10% C				10% C		
	WINTER /					4				53		
	ANNUAL					2 2				32		
	WINTER					2				53		
	ANNUAL					72				28		
% %	WINTER .					%0.0	0.0%				%0.0%	0.0%
SOT	ANNUAL					0.0%	0.0%				0.0%	0.0%
æ	WINTER					12	11				21	21
a	ANNUAL					69	63				80	80
ň	WINTER					র	п				51	21
	ANNUAL					69	69				80	80
SSOT	22	0.2%		%TO		%0.0			%0.0	%O.O		
SSOT	MOS	0.0		0.0		0.0			0.0	0.0		
P.R.	×	98.9		96.1		98.7			98	100		
EX.	×	166		96.2		98.8			98	100		
SSOT	2º	16.7%		8.2%		3.2%			14.5%	3.5%		
SSOT		9		2.8		6.0			5.2	1		
PR.	×	30		31.5		27			30.7	30.7		
ă	×	36		34.3		27.9			35.9	318		
SSOT	×	16.7%		8.4%	8.7%	0.0%	%O:O	7.9%	14.5%	8.0%	%0.0	0.0%
SSOI		9		2.9	e	0	0	2.7	5.2	2.9	0	0
Ъ,	×	30		315	314	24.2	245	316	30.7	33.3	29.2	29.2
N EX	×	36		34.4	34.4	24.2	24.5	34.3	35.9	36.2	29.2	29.2
WINDO.	NOTES											
WOUNIW		W2/F02		W4/F01	WS/F01	W1/F01	W2/F01	W3/F01	W2/F02	W3/F02	W4/F02	W5/F02
ROOM	NOTES											
ROOM	USE	UNKNOWN		KITCHEN (1)	KITCHEN (1)	BEDROOM	BEDROOM	BEDROOM	KITCHEN (1)	BEDROOM	BEDROOM	BEDROOM
PROPERTY	түре	RESIDENTIAL		RESIDENTIAL		RESIDENTIAL			RESIDENTIAL	RESIDENTIAL		
ROOM		22		22		ß			R6	R7		
FLOOR			378 COLD	FOI					F02			

(I) KITCHEN SMALLER THAN 13m2

V2.02

APPENDIX 05 OVERSHADOWING STUDY





DAYLIGHT & SUNLIGHT

OVERSHADOWING ASSESSMENT

Pope's Road, Brixton

18 June 2020 GIA No: **13866**



PROJECT DATA:		
Client	AG Hondo Pope's Road BV	
Architect	Adjaye Architects	
Project Title	Pope's Road, Brixton	
Project Number	13866	
REPORT DATA:		
Report Title	Overshadowing Assessment	
GIA Department	Daylight & Sunlight	
Dated	18 June 2020	
Prepared by	ERLA	
Checked by	KST	
Туре	Planning	
Revisions	No: Date: Notes:	Signed:

SOURCES OF INFORMATION:

Information Received	IR-31-13866
Release Number	Rel_14_13866_DSD
Issue Number	06
Site Photos	GIA
3D models	VERTEX
OS Data	FIND Maps



© Crown copyright and database rights 20

CONTENTS

1 SITE OVERVIEW	2
2 TRANSIENT OVERSHADOWING ASSESSMENT - CURRENT BASELINE V PROPOSED	6
2.1 21 st March	6
2.2 21 st June	
2.3 21st December	20
3 SUN HOURS ON GROUND ASSESSMENT - CURRENT BASELINE V PROPOSED	



1 SITE OVERVIEW

Current Baseline v Proposed

CURRENT BASELINE SCENARIO



Fig. 01: Top view - Current Baseline Scenario



Fig. 02: Perspective view - Current Baseline Scenario

PROPOSED SCENARIO



Fig. 03: Top view - Proposed Scenario



Fig. 04: Perspective view - Proposed scenario



2 CURRENT BASELINE V PROPOSED SCENARIO

TRANSIENT OVERSHADOWING ASSESSMENT

TRANSIENT OVERSHADOWING ASSESSMENT 21ST MARCH (08:00 - 11:00 GMT)







TRANSIENT OVERSHADOWING ASSESSMENT 21ST MARCH (12:00 - 15:00 GMT)







TRANSIENT OVERSHADOWING ASSESSMENT 21ST MARCH (16:00 - 17:00 GMT)





TRANSIENT OVERSHADOWING ASSESSMENT 21ST JUNE (06:00 - 09:00 BST)







TRANSIENT OVERSHADOWING ASSESSMENT 21ST JUNE (10:00 - 13:00 BST)







TRANSIENT OVERSHADOWING ASSESSMENT 21ST JUNE (14:00 - 17:00 BST)






TRANSIENT OVERSHADOWING ASSESSMENT 21ST JUNE (18:00 - 20:00 BST)











TRANSIENT OVERSHADOWING ASSESSMENT 21ST DECEMBER (09:00 - 12:00 GMT)







TRANSIENT OVERSHADOWING ASSESSMENT 21ST DECEMBER (13:00 - 15:00 GMT)





100

PROPOSED

15:00 GMT



TERED SURVEYORS

3 CURRENT BASELINE V PROPOSED SCENARIO

SUN HOURS ON GROUND ASSESSMENT

OVERSHADOWING ASSESSMENT - CURRENT BASELINE SCENARIO SUN HOURS ON GROUND - BRE TEST



(BRE RECOMMENDS 2+ HOURS OF SUNLIGHT ON 21ST MARCH FOR AT LEAST 50% OF THE OPEN SPACE)

AREA	1	2	З	4	5	6	7	8	9	10	11	12
EXISTING	100%	76%	75%	75%	67%	63%	54%	47%	53%	50%	57%	54%
PROPOSED	99%	76%	75%	75%	66%	63%	54%	47%	53%	50%	57%	54%
LOSS	1%	0%	0%	0%	1%	0%	0%	0%	0%	0%	0%	0%
AREA	13	14	15	16	17	18	19	20	21	22	23	
	10	14	10	10	1/	10	10	20			20	
EXISTING	54%	57%	56%	64%	60%	57%	73%	87%	82%	69%	60%	
PROPOSED	54%	57%	56%	64%	60%	56%	73%	87%	82%	69%	52%	
LOSS	0%	0%	0%	0%	0%	3%	0%	0%	0%	0%	13%	

OVERSHADOWING ASSESSMENT - PROPOSED SCENARIO SUN HOURS ON GROUND - BRE TEST







For further details please contact us on:

LONDON

⊤ 020 7202 1400

E mail@gia.uk.com

THE WHITEHOUSE BELVEDERE ROAD LONDON SE1 8GA

MANCHESTER

⊤ 0161 672 5100 E manchester@gia.uk.com

2 COMMERCIAL STREET MANCHESTER M15 4RQ

gia

BELFAST

- ⊤ 02892 449 674
- E belfast@gia.uk.com

RIVER HOUSE 48-60 HIGH STREET BELFAST BT1 2BE